JACKMAN COMMUNITY DAYCARE PARENT HANDBOOK



Revised December 2019

Table of Contents

Welcome to Jackman Community Daycare	
How to Contact Us	1
Jackman Community Daycare Philosophy	
Program Statement	
Preparing Your Child	2
Programming and the Curriculum	2
Our Nine Program Rooms	3
Parents and Educators Communication	
Hours of Operation	
Daycare Holiday Closures	
Where the Children are During the School Day	
Clothing and Possessions	
Toys from Home	
Parent Involvement	
Volunteering	
Board of Directors	
Do you have a concern or a complaint? Parent Issues and Concerns Policy	7
Admissions, the Waiting List and Withdrawing your Child	
Our Access & Equity Policy	9
Program Rooms and Summer Camp	9
Admissions Procedures	10
Daycare Wait List Procedures	11
Additional Notes & Exceptions	
Enrolling Your Child	
Withdrawing Your Child	12
Payments, Attendance and Pick-Ups	
Fees	12
Subsidies	13
NSF Cheques	13
Late Payment of Fees	13
Arrivals and Pick-Ups	
Attendance Practices	
Attendance Practices for Children on Subsidy	
Keeping Records Up to Date	
Late Pick-Up Charges	
Releasing Children to Caregivers other than Parents or Guardians	
Parental Separation or Custody Agreement	
Impaired Parent or Pick-Up Person	
Special Consent Forms	
Pologeina Childron Lingecortoa (Along)	1/
Releasing Children Unescorted (Alone)	
Children Leaving Without Permission	
Children Leaving Without Permission	17
Children Leaving Without Permission Daycare Policies & Procedures Policies Overview	17 18 20
Children Leaving Without Permission Daycare Policies & Procedures Policies Overview	17 18 20
Children Leaving Without Permission Daycare Policies & Procedures Policies Overview	17 18 20 21
Children Leaving Without Permission. Daycare Policies & Procedures Policies Overview	17 18 20 21 21
Children Leaving Without Permission. Daycare Policies & Procedures Policies Overview	17 18 20 21 21 22
Children Leaving Without Permission. Daycare Policies & Procedures Policies Overview	17 18 20 21 22 22

Procedures for Suspending or Terminating Services	24
School Suspensions	
Health, Hygiene & Safety Policies & Procedures	
No Nuts or Nut Products Allowed & Our Anaphylaxis Policy	26
Meals, Snacks and our Nutrition Policy	
Lunches	
Snacks	
Beverages	29
Food for Special Occasions	29
Summer Camp	
Additional Information Regarding Food & Nutrition	29
No Smoking on Jackman Property	
First Aid & CPR	
Medical Certificates & Immunization Information	
Administering Medication Policy	
Herbal and Over-the-Counter Remedies	
Dealing with Illness	
Communicable Diseases	
Emergency Pandemic Influenza Response Plan	
Changes in Program Delivery or Closure	
Health & Hygiene	
Sexual Health Education Policy	
Pediculosis (Head Lice)	
Emergency Routines: Fire Drills, Lock Downs and Hold & Secures	
Travelling in Pairs	
Toileting and Washroom Visits	
Injuries and Incidents	
Temporary Disruption of Service - Emergency Closures / Weather Closures	31
Program Statement	39
Parent and Child Code of Conduct	48
Daycare Fees for 2019 Frror! Bookmark not	defined

Please note: The terms "parent", "guardian", and "caregiver" are used at different times but denote the same meaning.

Welcome to Jackman Community Daycare

The Board of Directors and Educators are pleased to welcome you and your family to Jackman Community Daycare.

Our mission is to be a sustainable organization that provides a secure, creative learning environment within the Jackman community.

This *Parent Handbook* has been developed to provide you with information you need to know about the Daycare and Nursery School. It contains guidelines on the rights and responsibilities of parents and children as members of Jackman Community Daycare.

Please read this *Parent Handbook* carefully, and sign and return the form at the back.

How to Contact Us

Jackman Community Daycare

79 Jackman Avenue, Room 308 Toronto, ON M4K 2X5

Talanta and (440) 400 0745

Telephone: (416) 466-8715, Ext. 221

Fax: (416) 466-2273

Email: jackmandaycare@bellnet.ca

Web: www.jackmancommunitydaycare.ca

All program rooms have their own telephone extensions. Please try to keep phone calls brief during daycare program hours. **Our phone number is 416-466-8715.** You may call and speak to Educators directly or leave a message anytime at the following extensions:

Executive Director/Supervisor	Room 308	Extension 226
Program Manager	Room 308	Extension 221
Administrative Assistant	Room 308	Extension 232
Nursery School	Room 105	Extension 223
Preschool	Room 107	Extension 222
JK B & A	Room 107A	Extension 233
SKB&A	Room 207A	Extension 234
Grade 1	Room 105	Extension 223
Grade 2	Room 101	Extension 224
Grade 3	Room 207	Extension 227
Grade 3 & 4	Room 209	Extension 228
10+ Program	Room 309	Extension 225

Jackman Community Daycare is committed to communicating with clients with disabilities in different or alternative ways that take into consideration their disability. Educators will be trained on how to interact and communicate with clients with disabilities in a manner that is respectful of a client's dignity and independence. Alternative methods of communication will be provided as requested.

Jackman Community Daycare Philosophy

Jackman Community Daycare provides a positive learning environment for children that enhance their personal level of development. Through play experiences and guidance by specially trained Educators, the children are exposed to situations that will stimulate:

- Communication and social skills through child-child and adult-child interactions;
- Fine motor development;
- Gross motor development through physical activity and outdoor play:
- Self-esteem and decision-making capabilities;
- Curiosity, initiative and independence.

Children are guided by skilled Registered Early Childhood Educators (RECEs) who establish a flexible program in an inclusive, supportive, and non-discriminatory environment. Children's ideas are the crux of the emergent curriculum that is based on the interests and needs of the children. Open communication between and among Educators, children, families and the school community is crucial to realizing a warm and safe environment in which the children at Jackman Community Daycare can play, learn and thrive.

Program Statement

Our Program Statement was created to comply with licensing requirements. It was an opportunity for the staff, management and the board to review and discuss why we do what we do. The Program Statement that we developed captures the philosophy and goals that guide our program for our children. It describes the strategies we use to realize these goals, the plans of action to execute the strategies and the practices to implement, monitor and evaluate those action plans to continually improve our performance. The Program Statement can be found at the end of this Handbook and is also on our website at: www.jackmancommunitydaycare.ca

Preparing Your Child

Jackman Community Daycare is part of your child's environment. For most children there will be an adjustment period when they start, usually lasting from two weeks to a month, depending on the age of your child. You may notice changes in your child's behaviour during this time. Some children have trouble eating or sleeping; many just seem more sensitive. It is important to remember that it is all right for both you and your child to feel anxious. It may be comforting to know that most of the families at Jackman Community Daycare have been through similar experiences with their children. Our Educators are always available to talk to should you feel that might help you through this adjustment period. We're looking forward to getting to know you and your child.

Programming and the Curriculum

We provide programs to support our "holistic" approach to child development, including sports, dramatic and creative arts, self-help skills, and science experiences. Children are encouraged, but not forced, to participate in all activities. We strive to provide a stimulating program that offers services to children, families and the community, within the framework of the Child Care and Early Years Act (CCEYA) and ideologies in early

childhood education. Our emergent curriculum is organized around the following 5 areas of development:

- 1. Physical (gross and fine motor);
- 2. Social (awareness, respect, ability to share and cooperate);
- 3. Communication (verbal and non-verbal);
- 4. Self-esteem (self-awareness and positive self-image);
- 5. Cognitive (comprehension, problem solving, and skill acquisition)

Educators provide parents with the opportunity to discuss their child's progress through on-going discussions, and parent meetings if necessary or requested. If there are any problems or concerns regarding your child, your child's teachers will discuss it with you so that we are all working together.

At Jackman Community Daycare, our goal is to help foster anti-racist views and avoid gender bias values, attitudes, and practices. Our programs and activities reflect the ethno-cultural diversity of Toronto and promote respect and appreciation of differences.

Our Nine Program Rooms

We have 9 distinct programs operating during the school year serving children 3-12 years of age. The Board of Directors reserves the right to change the room offerings based on the needs of the Daycare. Summer camp programs are available on a first come, first serve basis to children from Grades 1-6. Children in Preschool & JK stay in their program rooms from September through August. The Daycare makes every effort to accommodate children and provide services year after year; however, due to many considerations including legislated ratios, staffing, balance of age groupings, etc., the Daycare may need to change room offerings or steams.

Part-Time Nursery School – Room 105 (extension 223)

The Nursery School program is part-time and runs during the school year from 9:00 to 11:30 AM in Room 105. Families may choose to attend 2, 3 or 5 days per week. This program is designed for 3-year-old children and focuses on socialization and learning play skills. There are maximum 16 children in this program per day. The Nursery School program does not operate on any Toronto District School Board (TDSB) declared holidays, P.A. Days, March Break or during the summer. Children in the Nursery School program are not in the Daycare stream and therefore are given no consideration for admission to the Daycare's JK B & A program the following year. There is no residency requirement for the Nursery School program.

Preschool – Room 107 (extension 222)

Preschool is for children residing in Jackman School's English catchment area that turn 3 years old before December 31st. Daycare is provided from 7:30 AM - 6 PM in Room 107. We enroll 16 Preschool children. All Preschool children are served a hot lunch, which is provided by a catering service. Nutritious snacks are served three times per day. The preschool room operates from September 1 – August 31.

Junior Kindergarten (JK) B & A – Room 107A (extension 233)

As the TDSB's Third Party Operator, Jackman Community Daycare provides a Before & After (B & A) program to 26 Junior Kindergarten students. This program is in Room 107A in the Kindergarten Addition and operates from September through August. Children will bring their own lunch and be cared for by TDSB Educators during the lunch period. Nutritious snacks are served after school. During the school year the B & A hours are

7:30-9 and 3:15-6:00. On PA Days, breaks & summer, full-time care including lunch and snacks will be provided from 7:30-6:00.

Senior Kindergarten (SK) B & A – Room 207A (extension 234)

As the TDSB's Third Party Operator, Jackman Community Daycare provides a Before & After (B & A) program to 26 Senior Kindergarten students. This program is in Room 207A in the Kindergarten Addition and operates from September through June. Summer Camp is available July and August. Children will bring their own lunch and be cared for by TDSB Educators during the lunch hour. Nutritious snacks are served after school. The B & A hours are 7:30-9 and 3:15-6:00 during the school year. On PA Days, school breaks full time care including lunch and snacks will be provided from 7:30-6:00.

Grade 1 – Room 105 (extension 223)

We enroll 30 Grades 1 children in Room 105. Care is provided for this group before school, during lunchtime and after school. These children have the option of bringing their own lunch from home or receiving our hot lunch program, which is provided by a catering service for an additional fee. If the children bring their own lunch, we have a microwave to heat items. Nutritious snacks are served after school.

Grade 2 – Room 101 (extension 224)

We enroll 30 children in Grades 2in Room 101. Care is provided for this group before school, during lunchtime and after school. These children have the option of bringing their own lunch from home or receiving our hot lunch program, which is provided by a catering service for an additional fee. If the children bring their own lunch, we have a microwave to heat items. Nutritious snacks are served after school.

Room 207 (extension 227)

We enroll up to 29 children in Grades 3 &/or 4 in Room 207. Care is provided for this group before school in another room and after school in Room 207. Because we share this room with the school, we are unable to provide care at lunch; children eat with the school. Nutritious snacks are served to the children after school.

Room 209 (extension 228)

We enroll up to 28 children in Grades 3 &/or 4 in Room 209. Care is provided for this group before and after school in room 108. Because we share this room with the school, we are unable to provide care at lunch; children eat with the school. Nutritious snacks are served to the children after school.

10+ - Room 309 (extension 225)

We enroll 29 children in Grades 4, 5 & 6, in Room 309. Our 10+ program is offered before school in another room and after school in Room 309. These children eat their lunch with their school classmates. Nutritious snacks are served to the children after school. Due to space constraints, students going into Grade 6 may be required to apply to remain in the program by April 1. Applications will be considered on a case-by-case basis, based on availability.

Parents and Educators Communication

Communication is an essential part of meeting the needs of your child. Therefore we encourage you to take the time to speak to an RECE in the room about any issues that may help us better meet the needs of your child. From time to time Educators may need to have private conversations with you about your child and you may need to do the same. When there is more than one Educator in a room, this may be

possible to do in the hallway or out of earshot of your child; however, Educators are not always at liberty to have one-on-one conversations with parents while they are with other children. Therefore they may call you at work or you may call them during the day. The best time is between 2:30 and 3:00 when Educators are planning their programs. Parents and Educators are expected to communicate in a respectful and courteous manner at all times.

Hours of Operation

The Daycare operates from 7:30 am to 6:00 pm Monday through Friday.

Daycare Holiday Closures

The Daycare will be closed on the following days: New Year's Day, Family Day, Good Friday, Easter Monday, Victoria Day, Canada Day, Civic Holiday, and Labour Day, Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Eve, Christmas Day, & Boxing Day. Parents are notified well in advance if the Daycare is to be closed early or for additional days during the year. Daycare will also be closed for 2 prep days: one at the end June and again at the end of August. Dates to be determined annually.

In addition, Jackman Community Daycare will be closed for approximately one week during the winter holiday school break. Closure dates will be determined in advance, based upon the calendar year, but no later than the start of the school year. When the Daycare is closed or closes early, it is the responsibility of the parents to make alternate arrangements at their own expense.

Where the Children are During the School Day

For Kindergarten children, the schedule is as follows:

Before-School Care

Children in JK & SK start the day at 7:30 AM in Rooms 107A or 207A. Weather permitting, kindergarten children are escorted outside at approx.8:30 where they are handed off to the TDSB teachers between 8:45 & 9 AM. Kindergarten children are in the care of the TDSB from 8:45-3:15 on school days and are supervised by school staff in their classrooms during lunchtime

After-School Care

Kindergarten children are picked up by daycare Educators and escorted to their respective B & A room at 3:15 where snacks and activities await them.

For Children in Grades 1-6, the schedule is as follows:

Before-School Care

Children in Grades 1 & 2 start the day in Room 105 & 101, respectively from 7:30 to 8:35 am.

Children in Grades 3 through 6 start the day in one of the other daycare rooms from 7:30 to 8:35.

At 8:35 am all children in Grades 1 through 6 join the school population outside on

the playground. Daycare Educators from the morning rooms remain on the playground until 8:45 am and are available to the children for assistance. Additional school staff are also on duty outside from 8:35-8:45.

Lunchtime

At lunchtime the Grade 1 & 2 children in rooms 101 and 105 leave their school classrooms and go to their respective Daycare room. From 11:35 am to approximately 12:10 pm children are supervised inside by Daycare Educators. After the children have eaten and tidied up their lunch, the children go outside. Four Daycare Educators and TDSB lunchroom supervisors also go outside to supervise the children during lunch recess. In addition, four school teachers supervise the children for the last 10 minutes before the bell rings at 12:40 pm.

Children in rooms 207, 208 & 309 eat with their respective school class.

After-School Care

All children go to their respective Daycare rooms at 3:30 pm where snacks and activities await them.

Clothing and Possessions

Your child should be dressed in clothing that is appropriate for physical activity, the weather and the season. A second set of clothing should be kept in your child's cubby in case of accidents. All clothing should be labelled with your child's name. For safety reasons, flip-flops and other loose-fitting shoes are not allowed in the Daycare.

Toys from Home

To prevent loss or damage to toys, we encourage you to have your child keep personal toys at home. Educators will advise parents when toys may be brought in to celebrate special occasions. Preschool children are allowed to bring in a rest toy or another item of security, which can be kept in their cubby. Please be advised that it is the policy of this Daycare that weapons and other violent war toys are not allowed in the Daycare. The Daycare is not responsible for lost or broken toys or other personal items.

Parent Involvement

We encourage all parents to become involved in Jackman Community Daycare. There are several ways in which you can participate, by assisting with special events or becoming a member of the Board of Directors. If you have any special skills or interests, please let the Educators know if you would be available.

Volunteering

Parents are welcome to join their child any time in program; however, legislation has made it difficult for parents to volunteer on trips. All participating parents, volunteers and students who are <u>regularly</u> in the program or <u>regularly</u> volunteering on trips will participate in an orientation and training session as well as undergo a criminal reference check, at the parent's expense. They are required to read, understand abide by the Daycare's Volunteer Policy. A copy of this policy is located on the website.

Jackman Community Daycare is committed to providing a high quality, safe and secure

environment for all children enrolled in our programs. The safety and well-being of children are our highest priorities. We adhere to the provincial requirements for daycares which maintain that for the safety and security of all children, parents are not permitted to have direct access to any children other than their own (i.e. parents will not be allowed to take children other than their own to the bathroom or be unsupervised).

Board of Directors

Jackman Community Daycare is a non-profit daycare centre run by a Board of Directors composed of parent and community volunteers. The Board meets monthly during the school year. All parents and guardians are invited to consider joining the Board of Directors. It is a wonderful way to network with other parents and to work together towards a common goal – supporting the quality care enjoyed by our children.

Incorporated non-profit childcare centers are governed by Boards of Directors, which in most cases constitute the legal membership of the corporations. There are 12 seats available on the Board. Up to 2 members can be from the community. The remaining members are parents whose children attend the Daycare. Members of the Corporation have the responsibility to assure quorum at the Corporation's Annual General Meeting. Members have the opportunity and are encouraged to participate in the Annual General Meeting, provide feedback or suggestions and ask questions. Members also elect the 12 member Board of Directors and vote on amendments to the Bylaws of the Corporation.

The Board sets the policies of the Daycare and is responsible for its overall management. Currently the Board consists of a President, Vice President, Treasurer, Secretary and Members at Large. We feel it is important that all program rooms are represented on the Board and encourage your participation.

The time commitment amounts to approximately 2 to 5 hours per month, depending on the position. Meetings are held on a monthly basis from September to June and run from 6:00 to 8:00 pm. Childcare and dinner are provided for the Board members and their children during these meetings.

The Board is responsible for overseeing and ensuring the welfare of the Daycare as well as any and all activities of the organization; furthermore, it is responsible for ensuring that the philosophical integrity of the Daycare remains intact. While the Board does not concern itself with the day-to-day operation and management of the Daycare except in its role of overseeing the Executive Director/ Supervisor, it does concern itself with evaluating and approving the long-range development of services offered by the Daycare (e.g. program size and type). As the legal body responsible for the Daycare, the Board carefully reviews the financial and legal implications of all activities of the Daycare, its agents, and membership. The majority of the Board's time and energy is devoted to financial affairs, one aspect of which involves developing the budget and overseeing the financial operation of the Daycare.

Do you have a concern or a complaint? Parent Issues and Concerns Policy

At Jackman Community Daycare we strive to create an atmosphere where parents feel comfortable discussing anything related to their child. The following is the process for general concerns and complaints.

 Child-related concerns should be voiced directly to the RECEs in your child's program room. The goal is to resolve most issues at this level of the daycare. RECEs will discuss the concern or complaint and may need to liaise with other Educators and/or administration to gather information and to respond effectively to the concern or issue raised.

- If Educators are unable to resolve the issue, the matter should then be taken to the Program Manager.
- In more complex situations or if a satisfactory resolution is not achieved at this level, the complaint should be directed to the Executive Director/Supervisor.
- If the Executive Director/Supervisor is not able to resolve the issue, the complaint or
 concern must be submitted in writing to the attention of the Board President and the
 Executive Committee. The Executive Committee of the Board will have the discretion
 to resolve the issue at the Executive level or to bring up the issue or concern to the
 Board for a decision. Any decision made by the Executive Committee or the Board is
 a final decision.

The following is the process for complaints about individuals:

- If a complaint involves the conduct of an Educator, the complaint should be directed to the Executive Director/Supervisor or Program Manager.
- If a complaint involves the conduct of the Program Manager, the complaint should be directed to the Executive Director/Supervisor.
- If a complaint involves the conduct of the Executive Director/Supervisor, the complaint should be made in writing to the attention of the Board President and the Executive Committee.

The daycare will deal with all complaints with fairness, integrity and respect. The initial response to an issue or concern will be provided to parents / guardians within 3 business days. The person who raised the issue / concern will be kept informed throughout the resolution process.

If the complaint is a serious one, involving immediate threat to health, safety and welfare of a child, the daycare is obligated by law to follow guidelines set out by municipal, provincial and federal legislation as well as the College of ECEs. Mandatory responses may include calling 911 (to seek police, ambulance or fire department) and reporting to Children's Aid Societies (see Child Abuse Prevention and Reporting Policy) and other official bodies.

The daycare will maintain the confidentiality of the complaint and the person making the complaint as much as possible. In some cases, in order to resolve the situation, disclosure may be necessary. Permission from the complaining party will be obtained in these instances. In other instances, such as a Serious Occurrence, the daycare may have legal reporting requirements, making it necessary to disclose the complaint to the relevant authority. The daycare strives to maintain open communication with parents and we appreciate your input and feedback. The daycare will follow due process, as set out in this Handbook, when responding to your issues or concerns.

Admissions, the Waiting List and Withdrawing your Child

Our Access & Equity Policy

It is the policy of Jackman Community Daycare to recognize the dignity and worth of every person and ensure equitable rights for all, without discrimination on the basis of race, ancestry, place of origin, colour, looks, ethnic origin, citizenship, creed, sex, sexual orientation, marital status, family composition, class, socio-economic status, pregnancy, same sex partnership status, political or religious affiliation, age or disability, provided the child will benefit from the program offered and does not pose a threat to the health and safety of children or Educators in the Daycare.

Jackman Community Daycare accepts children regardless of abilities. We are an inclusive centre. Our goal is to include all children in all aspects of the program. We strongly believe children need to get along comfortably with a wide variety of people. Acceptance, understanding and cooperation are just a few of the traits that we foster.

While it is our policy to accept all children to our program, on occasion a family or the Daycare may feel that a child no longer derives benefit from the program. When necessary, Jackman Community Daycare may be able to advocate for the child for additional support or enhanced programming from various social services agencies. For example, through our relationship with the City of Toronto, Jackman Community Daycare is able to access the services of a Resource Educator. The Daycare will make every reasonable effort to meet the individual needs of the child and family. When efforts to utilize all resources available to support the child's development have been exhausted, an evaluation may determine that another early childcare environment may be more beneficial for the child or parent's needs. If a family is asked to leave, efforts will be made to assist the family in finding other care and an exit interview will be conducted with a view to improving the quality of the centre. The Ministry of Education, Children's Services and the Board of Directors will also be notified.

Program Rooms and Summer Camp

The **Part-time Nursery School** program runs from the second week in September to the last week in June. There is no Nursery School Program offered on PA Days, March break & during the summer. Nursery School is 2.5 hours per day for children who are 3 years old. Nursery School is only for one school year and is not considered part of the regular daycare stream.

The Daycare provides full time care to children aged 3-12. Once a child is accepted into the daycare, they have the opportunity to remain in the daycare year after year. Room offerings and placements may change, based on the needs of the daycare. Care is provided on school days when children are not in class as well as PA Days, March break and during the summer.

The **Preschool** program runs from September through August. We are licensed for 24 children ages 31-44 months and currently operate with 16 children.

The **JK B & A** program is a 12-month program running from September through August.

The **SK B & A** program is a 10-month program running from September through June. In the summer, SK children move up to Grade 1.

In the spring of each year, all SK families are given a choice of which lunch service offering they would prefer for their child in September. There are two options for lunch:

- 1. Daycare supervised, catered lunch (hot lunch)
- 2. Daycare supervised, non-catered lunch (children bring lunch from home)

Grades 1-6 programs - Once admitted into the Daycare, the children are moved up to the next room based on their grade in school and the stream they are in (lunch care vs. non-lunch care). All children going into Grades 1 through 6 must register for a minimum of 2 weeks of summer camp to maintain their spot in September. Spaces are limited and are available on a first come, first serve basis.

There are 5 program rooms serving school aged children in Grades 1-6:

- Room 105 Grade 1 (before school, lunchtime & after school)
- Room 101 Grade 2 (before school, lunchtime & after school)
- Room 207 Grades 3 (before and after school only)
- Room 209 Grades 3 & 4 (before & after school only)
- Room 309 Grades 4-6 (before and after school only)

Summer camp is available for all daycare children going into Grades 1-6 on a first come, first serve basis. When space is available, Jackman Community Daycare offers summer camp spaces to non-Daycare children in Grades 1 - 6. A separate application is required for summer camp and can be obtained through the Daycare Office and school website after April 1 each year. Children from the community who attend our summer camp are **not** automatically eligible for admittance into the Daycare; a separate application is required (see below).

Admissions Procedures

Part-Time Nursery School Applications - these applications are separate from the Daycare application. Nursery School is available on a part-time basis from 9:00-11:30 AM, during the school year. Children may attend Monday through Friday or choose either 3 days per week (Monday/Wednesday/Friday) or 2 days per week (Tuesday/Thursday). Spaces are offered based on availability. Nursery School registration usually takes place in late spring and children start the 2nd week of September. The Nursery School program is OPEN to anyone. However as the Nursery School is a stand-alone program the fact that a child has attended Nursery School has no bearing on his or her admittance to Jackman Public School or any of the Daycare programs.

Daycare Applications – The demand for childcare at Jackman Community Daycare often exceeds the number of spaces we have available. Therefore, the Daycare maintains a Wait List for each group based on the birth year. The Wait List is administered on a first come, first served basis. Enrolment in Daycare programs is open to children at least 31 months to Grade 6. The Daycare's Wait List will determine a child's admittance into the Daycare. We strongly encourage anyone who thinks their child may, in the future, need a space in the Daycare to fill out an application and submit the application for inclusion on the Wait List. Most families submit an application many years in advance, often right after birth. Applications can be downloaded from the Daycare's website: www.jackmancommunitydaycare.ca. Hard copies are also available on daycare bulletin boards at Jackman.

A child must reside in the Jackman School catchment area to enroll in the Daycare. Jackman Community Daycare operates under the same boundaries as Jackman School. Therefore, if a child does not live in the Jackman School catchment area at the time of enrollment, he/she is not eligible to attend our daycare programs (excluding Nursery School). A list of the area streets is available from the Daycare Office in Room 308 or at http://www.tdsb.on.ca/Findyour/School/ByMap.aspx?focusOnSchool=5214

Daycare Wait List Procedures

As a space in a Daycare program room becomes available, the Daycare will contact families on the Wait List from first to last for the specific age group corresponding with the vacancy, until the vacant spot(s) have been filled. For example, if a Grade 2 student withdraws, we try to fill the spot with a Grade 2 child. The first child on the Grade 2 Wait List will be offered the space, followed by the 2nd, etc.

Once offered a space, parents have 7 calendar days to accept the space Confirmation of acceptance is made by way of a payment of a \$75.00, non-refundable registration fee. If a family is unable or chooses not to accept a vacant spot when notified, the application will be removed from the Wait List, or put to the back of the Waiting list upon request. In other words, there is not an option to "defer" admission to a Daycare program. A child's position on the waiting list is available upon request, while maintaining the privacy and confidentiality of children on the list.

Additional Notes & Exceptions

There is no priority given to any children for the initial Preschool, JK or SK intake, including siblings of children already enrolled in a Daycare program. However, if a younger child is offered a space and has an older sibling in Grades 1-6 AND if there is a vacancy in the older grades, the Daycare will try to accommodate both children.

If a family whose child is awaiting acceptance into Jackman School's French Immersion program for SK cannot accept a Preschool or JK space in the Daycare when offered because they do not reside in Jackman School's English catchment area, the application will be kept at the top of the Wait List pending the child's acceptance into the SK French Immersion program.

From time to time the Executive Director/ Supervisor or Program Manager may recommend that the Board of Directors of Jackman Community Daycare approve an exception to the admission policy for educational or programming needs, or for unforeseen circumstances.

Jackman Community Daycare reserves the right to refuse admission to anyone, or withdraw services, at the discretion of the Board of Directors and in accordance with this policy.

Enrolling Your Child

Upon acceptance into one of the Daycare program rooms, an orientation will be arranged to familiarize the family with the environment, answer questions, clarify policies and procedures, and ensure all admission forms are properly completed prior to enrolment. Parents and the child are asked to meet with the Program Manager to discuss the child's needs and give specifics about the child's routine, interests, challenges, etc. Parents will also be encouraged to discuss their goals for their child at Daycare.

Families are required to inform the centre of any allergies, special needs or accommodations in order for the Program Manager to determine the centre's ability to

meet those needs under the Jackman Community Daycare philosophy, policies and guidelines. The Daycare's Individual Support Plan Policy is on the Daycare's website.

Parents must also provide 2 pieces of evidence demonstrating their child resides in Jackman's catchment area before their child can be admitted to the Daycare. In addition, post-dated cheques and all forms, including medical and emergency information forms, must be submitted to complete the registration process.

In all instances, the Jackman Community Daycare Board of Directors reserves the right to refuse admission or withdraw childcare service if the needs of the family or child are such that they cannot be reasonably accommodated.

Withdrawing Your Child

Nursery School – NO LESS THAN ONE CALENDAR MONTH ADVANCE WRITTEN NOTICE is required to withdraw from Nursery School OR to reduce the number of days. If written notice is not received, one month of full program fees will be charged.

Daycare Programs - NO LESS THAN ONE CALENDAR MONTH ADVANCE WRITTEN NOTICE; however, if a child will not be returning in September, we must be notified by June 1. If written notice is not received, one month of full program fees will be charged. June 1 is the deadline to cancel a September registration for the Daycare or Nursery School program, regardless of whether you are starting or returning to care. If notice is not received in writing by June 1, the full September fee will be charged.

A permanent space cannot be maintained if a child is temporarily withdrawn from a program. Any re-enrollment is subject to the ordinary registration process described above. The Daycare believes that it is important for a child to be given the opportunity to say goodbye and have a sense of closure when leaving the Daycare or Nursery School. Please let your child and our Educators know in advance of his/her last day, so that the transition can be a positive experience.

Payments, Attendance and Pick-Ups

Fees

Daycare parents are required to submit post-dated cheques dated for the first of each month for each of the three periods:

- January through June (Due December 15th the previous year)
- Summer Camp (Due March 31 but first come, first serve so the earlier the better)
- September through December (Due March 31st)

Post-dated cheques are due in advance for planning purposes. When families neglect to submit cheques and forms on time, it causes extra work for daycare Educators and delays the planning process. Therefore, a late fee of \$200 will be charged for cheques that arrive after the December 15th and March 31st deadlines and space may not be guaranteed.

Please make cheques payable to: *Jackman Community Daycare*. Before the end of a period, you will be asked for a set of post-dated cheques in the fee amount established by the Board of Directors. Payments made by cheque may be placed in any of the Daycare mail boxes located in the school office or any of the daycare rooms. Cash payments are only accepted in an emergency (i.e. when you run out of cheques) and must

be brought to the Daycare Office and handed directly to the Executive Director/ Supervisor or Program Manager who will issue a receipt. Educators may not accept cash.

The Preschool & JK B & A programs are 12-month programs running from September through August. Therefore parents are responsible for full fees throughout the year, even in July and August, regardless of whether or not their child is in attendance during the summer. The SK B & A program runs September through June. In summer SK children move up to the Grade 1 Room.

Children going into Grades 1 through 6 attend day camp during the summer months and enrolment is on a weekly basis. We require that all Daycare children register for a minimum of two weeks of summer day camp to maintain the financial viability of the Daycare and to hold your child's place for September. Our summer day camp brochures and applications are usually made available in March. At this time families must also provide post-dated cheques for September through December dated for the first of each month to hold their child's Daycare space for the following year.

Fees may be adjusted at any time of the year as determined by the Board of Directors. Parents will receive appropriate notice. Typically fees are increased on January 1st of each year. Current fee schedule is on the last page.

In the unlikely event that the daycare has to relocate temporarily and/or provide full-time care for more than one week due to a strike or other reason, the Board of Directors reserves the right to temporarily charge additional fees from parents.

All parents will receive a tax receipt in February for the previous year. Receipts are sent out in the name of the parent or parents who provided payment by cheque or cash. It is the responsibility of parents to inform the Executive Director/ Supervisor before the end of the year of any financial or legal situations that may impact the name on the receipt.

Subsidies

For all program rooms, excluding Nursery School, the Daycare has a purchase of service agreement with the City of Toronto that enables us to accept children whose parents are eligible for subsidized childcare. Inquiries should be directed to the Program Manager, or you may contact the City of Toronto's Children's Services Kids line at 416-392-KIDS (5437) or call 311.

NSF Cheques

Any cheque that does not clear the bank must be replaced immediately. A \$25.00 fee will be charged for each NSF cheque. Should the Daycare receive two NSF cheques, all further cheques for the remainder of the year must be certified. Certified cheques are due before 10 AM the first business day of the month. Non-payment or delinquent payment of fees will be referred to the Board of Directors for action and may result in the loss of your child's enrolment in the Daycare.

Late Payment of Fees

A late fee of \$30 is assessed if fees are not received by 10 AM on the 15th of each month, unless arrangements have been made in advance with the Executive Director/ Supervisor. By enrolling your child, you are committing yourself to adhere to the fee schedule.

Arrivals and Pick-Ups

Children depend on regular routines for their own sense of security. We recommend that you establish fixed hours to pick up and drop off your child. In the Preschool program, we have found that children who arrive after 9 am often have difficulty integrating into the program. Please plan to have your child here before that time to facilitate a smooth morning transition. Also, when your child arrives, notify an Educator of your child's presence. Similarly, when picking up your child, enter the classroom and make sure that an Educator knows you are leaving. This is particularly important when you pick up your child from the playground.

If your child is going to be absent or will not be coming to daycare, you must call and either speak to your child's daycare teacher or leave a message on the voicemail for your child's daycare room. The school does not relay messages to us so you must call both the daycare and the school when your child is absent.

Attendance Practices

During the school year, the attendance sheets are kept in each program room and contain pertinent information on each student and their whereabouts. The following attendance practices are followed by all Educators to ensure the children are accounted for at all times:

- Educators are responsible for knowing where the children are at all times. All
 Educators are responsible for knowing the number of children they have at any given
 moment. This is crucial in case of emergency.
- Children's arrival and departure times are always recorded on the attendance sheet by Educators. This is done immediately, but always within 3 minutes of the child's arrival or departure.
- If a child does not report to Nursery School, Preschool or Daycare, it is assumed they are ill or absent; however, parents are asked to contact the room directly should they know their child is not attending that day.
- Outside the classroom, the children's portable attendance log travels with each group
 when they leave the room or are on a trip. The same attendance practices listed here
 are adhered to while outside the classroom.

In addition to the above, the following applies to Daycare families only:

- Parents must contact Daycare by phone, when a child is to be absent or late.
- Attendance is verified by at least one Educator upon the arrival and departure of all Educators, before and after all transitions and periodically throughout the day.
- A child must be accounted for within 15 minutes of school dismissal both at lunch and after school. If a child does not arrive within 15 minutes, Educators must immediately determine the child's whereabouts. If a child does not report to Daycare, the following steps are taken in the order listed until child's whereabouts is confirmed:
 - Check phone messages
 - Review Daycare email in Daycare office
 - Confirm with the school teacher & school office
 - Make an announcement on the school's PA system
 - Contact the parents
 - For more detailed information please refer to the section called "where the children are during the school day".

Attendance Practices for Children on Subsidy

The Daycare has a Purchase of Service agreement with the City of Toronto whereby the City reimburses the Daycare for all or part of the daycare fees for children whose families are eligible for a subsidy. Children receiving subsidy are allowed to be absent 35 days in any calendar year. The City will not pay any day beyond the 35 and the family is responsible for paying the daycare's full fee rate for those days. In order to be considered "present" by the City, the child must attend daycare at least one (1) hour per day during the school year and at least four (4) hours per day on a non-school day such as a PA Day or summer break. The Program Manager is responsible for submitting the subsidy information to the City by recording the attendance information on the City's website. The Executive Director/ Supervisor is responsible for ensuring payment is collected by families and the City.

Keeping Records Up to Date

It is the parent's responsibility to keep Jackman Community Daycare informed of any change of information relating to their child, particularly medical information and contact phone numbers. IT IS ESSENTIAL THAT EDUCATORS BE ABLE TO LOCATE THE CHILD'S PARENTS OR A DESIGNATE SHOULD AN EMERGENCY ARISE. We respect your privacy and want to ensure the personal information you have provided to us remains accurate, confidential and secure. Jackman Community Daycare will protect your information and dispose of it by means of shredding or other permanent methods.

Late Pick-Up Charges

The Daycare is open from 7:30 am to 6:00 pm. Children will not be admitted into the building until 7:30 am. After 6:00 pm (for Nursery School after 11:30 am), according to the school's clock, late fees will be charged. Payment is \$10.00 from 6:01pm to 6:05 pm, followed by \$2.00 per minute per family thereafter. Late fees are payable at the time of late pick in cash directly to the 2 Educators on duty; as Educators are not paid after 6:00. Parents or guardians arriving late must sign the Late Form prepared by Educators.

If a family has been late frequently – defined as 4 or more occurrences in the school year, they will incur a charge of \$40.00 for the first 5 minutes, followed by \$5.00 per family thereafter. This charge is an incentive for parents to be on time and will be lifted after the family has not been late once in a 3-month probation period.

If a family has been late 3 times within the school year, families will be asked to schedule a meeting with the Program Manager and/or Executive Director to discuss proactive solutions. If the late pick-ups continue, the matter will be taken to the Board of Directors for further action.

Please note that if Educators are unable to contact parents or their emergency contacts by 7 PM, Educators then must proceed as if the child were abandoned and contact the Children's Aid Society (CAS) to report the situation.

Releasing Children to Caregivers other than Parents or Guardians

Upon registration, parents must complete the Authority and Release form, which will advise Educators of all people authorized to pick up your child. **Educators will only release your child to the person or people listed on your Consent Form**. Educators will ask the person for photo identification until they recognize the person. Parents/ guardians are responsible for keeping their child's Emergency Form and Authority and Release Form up to date.

We will only release your child to someone other than you if we have <u>written</u> authorization by you to do so.

- Parents must provide us with the caregiver's name and contact information. This can be in the form of a written note or you can fill out the blue Special Consent Form located in your child's daycare room.
- Parents must provide us with written permission to release your child to that person anytime, <u>or</u> written permission to release your child to that person only with a consent note or phone call from you.
- Educators are comfortable with releasing your child when the caregiver arrives.
- ➤ The Executive Director/ Supervisor or Program Manager must approve in advance any person picking up who is between the ages of 12 and 17.

Please advise anyone who is picking up your child to go to your child's daycare room, rather than having your child change their routine. For safety reasons, children are advised to <u>always</u> report to daycare after school; it is the caregiver's responsibility to locate your child in their daycare room.

Parental Separation or Custody Agreement

All parents will be required to sign all registration materials. Subsequently, even in the event of a separation of the parents, the Daycare will continue to accept either parent's authority until a direction signed by both parents, or a court order is provided. If there is a custody agreement, the Daycare requires a full copy and we will confirm with the custodial parent our understanding of that document. Without a custody agreement stipulating limited parental access, we cannot deny any parent access to their child. Please be assured that any documents provided and the information contained in them will be held in the strictest confidence.

Impaired Parent or Pick-Up Person

If anyone authorized to pick up your child (including a parent) arrives intoxicated, high or Educators deems this person a potential risk to the child, the Daycare has the right to refuse to release the child to this person. The child can be released to a different person provided that they are on their pick-up list. If the parent refuses to authorize another designated person, Educators have the right and will inform the police of this situation in the interest of safety for the child or children.

Special Consent Forms

These Forms are available to parents in each classroom to communicate any changes in your child's arrival/departure routine or other significant occurrences. An explanation should be provided along with the signature of the parent. If the parent is unavailable to sign a Special Consent Form, a signed note may be sent with your child. Please use these forms for the one-off occasions when someone will be picking your child up just for this day. If someone will be picking your child up regularly, you must add them to your child's Authorization and Release form located in the Daycare Office. Please advise anyone who is picking up your child to go to your child's daycare room, rather than having your child change their routine. For safety reasons, children are advised to always report to daycare after school; it is the caregiver's responsibility to locate your child in their daycare room.

Releasing Children Unescorted (Alone)

Your child will only be released and allowed to leave the Daycare unescorted (alone) if:

- Your child is 10 years old or older, AND
- We have received written consent from you specifying times and dates, AND
- Daycare ED and PM feel comfortable with your child leaving alone.

If your child will be returning to the Daycare on the same day, in order to be re-admitted they will need to be returned by someone 16 years of age or older.

Children Leaving Without Permission

If a child should ever leave the area of control of Jackman Community Daycare and/or TDSB Educators without permission, a one-day withdrawal from daycare services will be imposed and the following procedures shall be followed:

- ➤ The Educators will not (and cannot) leave the other children unattended to search for the missing child.
- > The parent(s) will be notified immediately.
- > The Police shall be notified to search for the child.
- ➤ A written report of the incident shall be made to the Board of Directors.
- ➤ Before the child is allowed to return to the Daycare, a meeting between the parents and Executive Director/ Supervisor and/or Program Manager will be held to discuss the incident to seek ways of preventing future occurrences. The Executive Director / Supervisor and/or Program Manager may elect to have a representative from the school, Children's Services, or the Board of Directors at this meeting.

Should another incident occur, it would be discussed by the Board of Directors with input from the Executive Director/ Supervisor and/or Program Manager, Daycare Educators, parent(s), the Ministry of Education and the City of Toronto Children's Services consultant. The Board shall then decide if the child shall continue attending Jackman Community Daycare.



Daycare Policies & Procedures

Policies Overview

All Policies of the Daycare are available to parents in the Daycare Office. This *Parent Handbook* outlines many of the policies that have an impact on children and families. For more information please check out our website at www.jackmancommunitydaycare.ca. Here are brief summaries of some of the policies:

- Child Care and Early Years Act 2014 (CCEYA) This provincial regulation governs all childcare centres in Ontario and replaced the Day Nurseries Act. Our license is reviewed and reissued annually during our annual inspection. The CCEYA serves as the basis for all of our policies and procedures such as ratios of Educators to children, hygiene and sanitation, fire drills, toys and equipment, playground safety and much, much more.
- Program Statement The Program Statement captures the philosophy and goals that guide the daycare program for our children. It describes the strategies used to realize these goals, the plans of action to execute the strategies and the practices to implement, monitor and evaluate those action plans to continually improve our performance.
- Serious Occurrence Policy We are accountable to the public and to the Ministry of Education to demonstrate that our services are consistent with relevant legislation, regulations and policies. Serious Occurrence reporting is one of many tools that provide licensed childcare programs with an effective means of monitoring the appropriateness and quality of service delivery. Jackman Community Daycare will post a Serious Occurrences Notification Form for 10 days in order to help support the safety and well-being of children and provide greater transparency to our families. The Daycare Bulletin Board is located on the first floor near Room 105.
- Behaviour Guidance / Prohibited Practice (as outlined in the Program Statement) The following are unacceptable behaviour guidance strategies and are not permitted at any time under any circumstances:
 - a) Corporal punishment of the child:
 - b) Physical Restraint of the child, such as confining the child to a stroller or other device for the purposes of discipline or in lieu of supervision, unless the physical restraint is for the purpose of preventing a child from hurting himself, herself or someone else, and is used only as a last resort and only until the risk of injury is no longer imminent.
 - c) Locking the exits of the child care centre for the purpose of confining the child, or confining the child in an area or room without adult supervision, unless such confinement occurs during an emergency and is required as part of the licensee's emergency management policies and procedures.
 - d) Use of harsh or degrading measures or threats or use of derogatory language directed at or used in the presence of a child that would humiliate, shame or frighten the child or undermine his or her self-respect, dignity or self-worth.
 - e) Depriving the child of basic needs including food, drink, shelter, sleep, toilet use, clothing or bedding; or
 - f) Inflicting any bodily harm on children including making children eat or drink against their will.

Violations of these or other prohibited practices will be immediately addressed by management. Discipline may include verbal or writing warnings, suspension, dismissal and/or reporting the incident to CAS and the College of ECEs.

- Assessment for Quality Improvement (AQI) This is the City of Toronto's regulation governing childcare centres in Toronto that have a service agreement with the City. Our daycare is inspected at least annually to ensure that we are complying with City daycare regulations. Ratings are posted on the City of Toronto's website.
- Child Abuse Reporting All childcare workers are required by law to report any suspicions of child abuse to the Children's Aid Society (CAS). Educators are instructed not to investigate any suspicions, but rather to contact CAS directly. It is the job of CAS, not Educators, to investigate and follow up on all suspected incidents of abuse. Educators are instructed to keep such matters confidential.
- Sleep Policy Families with children in our Preschool program will be asked to review and sign off on our Sleep Policy and complete a Child's Sleep Preference Form so that Educators are aware of how best to support your child at naptime.
- Anaphylactic Policy Jackman Community Daycare is committed to taking a pro-active position regarding the prevention of anaphylaxis (life threatening allergic reactions). The purpose of the policy is to provide a process for dealing with anaphylaxis in the centre.
- Individual Support Plan Policy Jackman Community Daycare will ensure that an updated Individualized Support Plan (ISP) is in place for each child enrolled with special needs. JCD will make every effort to ensure that each room's program is structured so that it will accommodate the ISP of children with special needs while ensuring that the program is inclusive of all children.
- Withdrawal Policy Parents must provide at least 30 days written notice if they wish to withdraw a child from the any of the daycare programs. Should a child not be attending a program commencing in September, written notice of withdrawal must be provided by June 1st of that year. The Board of Directors reserves the right to withdraw services from a child or a family.
- Volunteer Policy Jackman Community Daycare's Volunteer Policy complies with the direction of the Ministry. This policy applies to all daycare volunteers (including participating parents and placement students) who have been approved or accepted by Jackman Community Daycare. Volunteers will be under the direct supervision of Jackman Community Daycare Educators at all times. All volunteers who are regularly in the program or regularly volunteering on trips will participate in an orientation and training session. They are required to read, understand abide by all of the daycare's policies. We adhere to the provincial requirements for daycares which maintain that for the safety and security of all children, volunteers are not permitted to have direct access to any children other than their own (i.e. parents will not be allowed to take children other than their own to the washroom, etc.). Current legislation requires all volunteers to have a successful criminal reference check on file.
- Violence in the Workplace Policy Jackman Community Daycare employees, students and parents are entitled to have a work environment free from violence

and intimidating behaviours as prescribed by the *Occupational Health and Safety Act*. This policy applies to all employees and agents/representatives of Jackman Community Daycare while in the workplace, during work related field trips or travel, or during any work-related and/or social functions. Employees, parents and other stakeholders are expected to assist Jackman Community Daycare in its attempts to prevent and eliminate violence in the workplace. Jackman Community Daycare will treat any form of violence that occurs in the workplace seriously irrespective of the alleged perpetrator's position.

- Workplace Harassment and Discrimination Policy Jackman Community
 Daycare employees and clients are entitled to be treated with dignity and respect
 and have a work environment free from harassment and discrimination as
 prescribed by The Human Rights Code in Ontario and the Occupational Health and
 Safety Act. This policy applies to all employees and agents/representatives of
 Jackman Community Daycare while in the workplace, during work-related field trips
 or travel, or during any work-related and/or social functions. Employees and other
 stakeholders are expected to assist Jackman Community Daycare in its attempts to
 prevent and eliminate harassment in the workplace. Jackman Community Daycare
 will treat any form of harassment that occurs in the workplace seriously irrespective
 of the alleged perpetrator's position.
- Accessibility for Ontarians with Disabilities Act (AODA) Policy Jackman Community Daycare is committed to implementing policies and procedures that provide accessible quality services to our clients. Whenever possible, every effort will be made to provide services to clients with disabilities in a manner that promotes and respects dignity, independence, integration and equal opportunity. We welcome feedback at any time; please use our Suggestion Box located in the hallway on the first floor or email jackmandaycare@bellnet.ca
- Administering Medicine Policy Educators and families must comply with City of Toronto and provincial regulations regarding the administration of prescription medications. Medication will not be administered without a prescription or doctor's note. Please see full policy outlined in the next section.
- **Babysitting** Employees may not engage in avoidable dual relationships (e.g. social, personal, business) with current clients. This includes acknowledging that Jackman Community Daycare employees do not provide paid or unpaid babysitting services to families who are registered with the centre.

Photo/Video Policy

Educators regularly record and post images of children in the Daycare and the Nursery School programs as part of our emergent curriculum. These recorded images display the children's interests, their talents, their skills and their learning through activities and play. Such media vividly portray what is happening in the Daycare and are an important part of documenting our programs and the children's progress, growth and development. The recorded images will be used for activities, portfolios or displays in our classrooms, school hallways and for our emergency field trip pouches. Images will not be used for any other reason without parent/guardian permission. Photos may also be used to promote our services. We do not use name identification in our materials. We will first get your written permission if we intend to use an image of your child in a brochure.

If you do not wish to have your child's photo taken, please inform Jackman Community

Daycare's Executive Director/ Supervisor or Program Manager of your wishes in writing and tell your child so they are also aware. We will ask Daycare photographers to honor individual requests not to be photographed. However, because there are nearly 200 children involved in the Daycare, we cannot guarantee you that your child will never be photographed. Should a photo of your child be made and displayed against your wishes, please let the Program Manager know so that we can remove it and prevent future use.

On occasion, families request a copy of their child's photo that they've seen posted. These photos sometimes include other children. We will therefore only provide parents with photos if their child is alone in the picture.

At Jackman Community Daycare, we see our seasonal gatherings and group activities as opportunities to recognize and record important milestones and achievements. When capturing and distributing recorded images of children, we ask parents/caregivers to be sensitive to the safety of all children.

Educators, students & volunteers will use Daycare cameras or recording devices for documentation purposes. Educators will ensure the safety and confidentiality of the children by not posting images on social networking sites. Images will only be used for educational purposes. Images will be downloaded to the centre's computer for printing, sent electronically to be printed or brought to a photo shop on a Daycare USB stick to be printed. Educators may use their phone to google information and for programming.

Trips, Water Play and Neighbourhood Walks

Trips are part of Jackman Community Daycare's programming, especially during summer camp. Most trips are planned well in advance. The enrolment package contains a blanket permission form for trips within the neighbourhood. We require a separate permission form to be signed by the parents for longer trips during the summer, on P.A. days, during the winter holiday and March break.

Jackman Community Daycare supports play-based learning and sensory exploration and encourages the use of on premise splash pads, sprinklers, hoses or water tables, under close supervision of adults at all time. The water tables/bins are cleaned and disinfected after every use, thus there is no standing water at any time. Jackman Community Daycare may decide to take the children on a field trip to a public pool and such pools will be regulated public pools where:

- There is a qualified life-guard(s) on duty at all times;
- The rules of the public pool are followed;
- The children are accompanied and directly supervised by adults at all times;
- Child Care and CCEYA ratios are maintained at all times; and
- Parents / quardians are advised of the field trip and have signed a consent form.

If your child's group has a scheduled trip and your child arrives after the specified time and misses the safety talk before the trip, they will not be allowed to go on the trip and no alternative care will be available for them at the Daycare. Parents who do not wish their child to participate on a trip will be required to arrange alternate care for their child.

Outdoor Time, Smog/Heat Alert & Extreme Weather Policy

We believe children should have an opportunity to play outside every day, weather permitting. Child Care and Early Years Act guidelines will be followed with regard to outdoor time. We endeavour to provide outside programming twice daily during the

school year and more frequently when the children are with us all day such as PA days and during the summer.

During a smog or extreme heat advisory children can participate in modified outdoor activities such as: minimizing outdoor time between the hours of 11 and 3; playing in shaded areas; and ensuring that water is available for drinking. Children are encouraged to wear hats and light coloured, loose clothing to protect as much skin as possible.

An extreme cold weather alert is in effect when Environment Canada predicts extreme weather conditions or a temperature of -15 degrees Celsius or lower without wind chill. During an extreme cold advisory, children can still participate in outdoor activities; however, outdoor time is reduced and Educators ensure that children are appropriately dressed in warm layers of clothing, including winter coats, hats, gloves and boots.

Application of Sunscreen, Bug Spray & Hand Sanitizer Procedures

Sun safety is important. Throughout the warmer months, especially during the summer, children must come to the daycare with sunscreen already applied on all exposed skin. An additional bottle of sunscreen must be left in child's cubby for re-application later in the day. Children are encouraged to play in the shade whenever possible.

We consciously avoid or minimize exposure to mosquitoes; however, we cannot guarantee that locations for play are mosquito-free. Therefore, if parents wish to send a bottle of Insect Repellent, you may do so. We are unable to administer any bug repellent without signed consent from parents. Parents are asked to sign a *Consent Form* at the time of admission.

De-escalating Volatile Situations

It is the first priority of the Educators at Jackman Community Daycare to ensure that we provide a safe environment for all children and families at the centre. It is recognized that in some extreme situations (wherein a child is endangering him/herself or others) Educators may find themselves having to respond to a crisis situation using physical guidance as a method to defuse and/or de-escalate a volatile situation. Guidelines are provided to Jackman Community Daycare Educators by the City of Toronto Children's Services to deal with children who are at risk of hurting themselves or others and are not intended to provide approval or to endorse the use of physical restraint. These incidents will be treated like an emergency situation and must be considered a serious occurrence, reportable to the Ministry.

The parents will be notified of the incident and asked to pick up their child immediately. A 24-hour suspension of service will take effect following all de-escalation incidents. We believe it is in the best interest of all parties for the child involved in the volatile situation to take some time and space to reflect on the incident and to begin to make goals for behavioural change during the suspension of service. The 24-hours suspension begins when the child has been picked up from the centre.

Parent and Child Code of Conduct

All children and parents are required to sign and abide by the "Parent and Child Code of Conduct" at the time of registration and annually thereafter. The Code of Conduct reads:

As part of your contract with Jackman Community Daycare, the Daycare reserves the right to withdraw or deny services if it is believed that the particular needs of your child or family cannot be appropriately met.

The decision for suspension and/or withdrawal will be based on, but not limited to, the following types of incidents:

- Extreme or repeated physical acts against other children and/or Educators (hitting, biting, or any other form of physical threat or assault).
- Non-compliance of Educators direction
- Verbal attacks on other children and/or Educators, which include the use of threats, name-calling, teasing as well as repeated profane or degrading language.
- Racial or other discriminatory incidents.
- A child who leaves the centre without permission and/or leaves the care of centre Educators on or offsite. (This will result in an automatic one-day withdrawal from daycare services.)
- Any verbal or physical abuse by a child or child's family member.

We realize that occurrences and disputes will occur among children and it is not our intent to exclude children over normal developmental incidents that assist them in acquiring problem-solving skills. However, as individual needs vary in terms of environment and program, some children many not benefit from the program offered in this centre. We will make every effort to meet the needs of your child, which may require the assistance of an outside agency. If the behaviours still occur and it is still deemed that we are unable to meet the needs of you or your child, then services will be withdrawn, with approval from the Board of Directors.

Suspension and/or Termination of Services

If a child should ever leave the area of control of Jackman Community Daycare and/or TDSB Educators without permission, a one-day withdrawal from daycare services will be imposed.

There may be instances when Jackman Community Daycare cannot accommodate the ongoing or future needs of a currently enrolled or wait-listed child. These situations will be brought to the attention of the Daycare Board of Directors. If a child's placement with the Daycare is determined to be inappropriate, Jackman Community Daycare reserves the right to require the termination of services of the child from the program or waitlist.

Jackman Community Daycare may terminate services if policies are not followed or if fees are not paid. In order for a child to be terminated from Jackman Community Daycare:

- All relevant information must be documented:
- The Board of Directors must approve the discharge; and
- Four (4) weeks written notice will be provided (except as outlined below).

We will make every effort to serve all children in our program. This is accomplished by Program Manager and Educators observation and discussion, modification of the program where possible, and consultation with parents, teachers and other appropriate professionals (with proper release of information). Upon admission into Jackman Community Daycare, families are in good standing. However, breaching **any** of the policies places the family at risk of being found **not** in good standing with Jackman Community Daycare. The Board of Directors reserves the right in its sole discretion to terminate any child or family for breaches of any of Jackman Community Daycare's policies, by the child or the parents/ caregivers, including but not limited to:

- Jackman Community Daycare's Parent Handbook;
- Jackman Community Daycare's Parent and Child Code of Conduct:
- Jackman Community Daycare's Fee Policy; or
- Jackman Community Daycare's Late Pick-up Policy.

In extreme cases (as determined by the Executive Director/ Supervisor with approval from the Board of Directors) of violent or threatening behaviour by either a child, a parent or a caregiver where the safety of other children and/or the Jackman Community Daycare Educators are at risk, the four (4) weeks' notice of withdrawal is waived. The Executive Director/ Supervisor and the President of the Board (or designate) will meet with the parent immediately and the parent will be required to withdraw the child from Jackman Community Daycare immediately or at a date set by the Board.

Every effort will be made to give the parents reasonable notice in order to find alternate care. No fees will be refunded for the duration of the suspension. In the case of termination of services, the unused portion of fees will be refunded.

Procedures for Suspending or Terminating Services

- 1. All incidents will be documented by Educators using the Incident Report Form
 - a. Parents must sign the form and a copy will be kept in child's file
 - b. Parents will also receive an email copy of the incident
- 2. The Executive Director/ Supervisor will determine which incidents in the Code of Conduct are deemed worthy of suspension based on the seriousness of the incident.
- 3. If the child is to be suspended, the Executive Director/ Supervisor:
 - a. Removes the child from the program room
 - b. Contacts parents immediately to inform them of the required suspension, the reason and length of suspension, and the need for a meeting prior to the child returning to the centre.
 - c. Parents must pick up child within the hour.
 - d. Parents and Executive Director/ Supervisor must sign Suspension Form
 - e. 1st Suspension is for 24 hours from the time of pick up.

- f. Upon re-entry, parents, child, Executive Director/ Supervisor will review and sign the Re-Entry Agreement Form.
- g. 2nd Suspension is for 48 hours from pick-up time
- h. 3rd Suspension is for 72 hours from pick-up time
- i. Board of Directors is notified of all suspensions via email
- 4. Should 3 suspensions occur, the Executive Director/ Supervisor would determine the appropriateness of the child continuing in the Daycare and make a recommendation to the Board to terminate or maintain service. If the Board of Directors decides to terminate services, they will determine the length of the notice period, based on the severity of the behaviours.

School Suspensions

Should a child enrolled at the daycare receive a suspension from the school, the Principal will notify the Executive Director/ Supervisor. The Principal will determine whether the suspension includes denial of access to TDSB property (including childcare) and notify the child's parents and the Daycare. In some circumstances, the child may attend the Daycare during their usual Daycare program hours.

Health, Hygiene & Safety Policies & Procedures

No Nuts or Nut Products Allowed & Our Anaphylaxis Policy

Jackman Community Daycare implements a program-wide practice that expressly **prohibits peanuts and all nut types**. This particular practice has been implemented to address the needs of the children who attend the daycare and/or Jackman School who have a life-threatening allergy (anaphylaxis) to peanuts or nut products. Simple contact with peanuts or their oils could be potentially fatal to these children.

It is our goal to ensure that all children enrolled in our programs are not at risk of exposure to anaphylaxis causative agents. For every child with life threatening allergies, we will develop an individual plan and emergency procedure with input from the child's family and physician. This plan will include a description of the child's allergy, monitoring and avoidance strategies, signs and symptoms and any action that needs to be taken in the event the child has an anaphylactic reaction. This plan will be shared with Educators working directly with the child. Each Educators will be trained on the procedures to be followed in the event of a child having an anaphylactic reaction, how to recognize the signs and symptoms and how to administer medication. Parents will be required to provide written consent to administer medication. This policy aligns with *Sabrina's Law*, 2005 legislation that came into effect on January 1, 2006, requiring all district school boards and school authorities in Ontario to develop an anaphylaxis policy.

Avoidance of a specific allergen is the cornerstone of management in preventing an anaphylactic reaction. It is impractical to achieve complete avoidance of all allergens or allergenic foods because of hidden or accidentally introduced sources. However, it is definitely possible to reduce children's exposure to allergenic foods and other allergens within the daycare setting. Education and supervision are paramount in dealing with issues regarding food allergies.

Many children and adults have severe allergies to nuts and nut products. The allergen can include anaphylactic shock, a reaction that can be fatal if left untreated. For the safety of our children, Jackman Community Daycare strives to provide a nut-free environment; however, we cannot guarantee a nut-free environment. ALL NUTS AND NUT BY-PRODUCTS ARE PROHIBITED FROM JACKMAN COMMUNITY DAYCARE. Meals and snacks provided by the Daycare have been carefully selected to ensure that they do not contain nuts or nut by-products. The problem in searching for nut-free snacks is that many products can contain nut oil or other nut products, without these appearing as an obvious ingredient. It is important to note that even minute amounts can induce severe allergic reactions. Some children react to smells in the environment.
https://doi.org/10.1001

If your child has any severe allergies or develops a severe allergy, you and/or your child's doctor must complete a *Medical Form* and the *Allergies/Health Concerns Form* in order to develop an individual plan for your child. This plan will enable us to respond appropriately in an emergency. More information about Anaphylaxis and establishing an individual plan is available in the Daycare Office.

Meals, Snacks and our Nutrition Policy

Meal times offer opportunities for children to learn healthy eating habits and develop a positive approach to a variety of foods. Jackman Community Daycare aims to provide nutritious meals and snacks, opportunities for children to experience and gain a positive attitude toward a wide variety of foods, and opportunities for children's enhancement of socialization, self-help and language skills. In addition, Jackman Community Daycare aims to help children enjoy meal and snack times and encourage good eating habits by creating a comfortable, friendly, cheerful and relaxed environment for children to eat meals and snacks.

Parents are asked to support this Nutrition Policy in the preparation of food their child brings to the Daycare.

Jackman Community Daycare recognizes that healthy eating during childhood and adolescence promotes optimal health and contributes to physical and intellectual development. We believe that a healthy lifestyle, which includes eating foods with maximum nutritional value, should be fostered and promoted for children. Jackman Community Daycare is committed to collaborating with our families to promote healthy eating and nutrition awareness and provide nutritious meals and snacks. This approach can help students attain their full educational potential and good health by providing them with the skills, social support and environmental reinforcement they need to adopt lifelong healthy eating habits.

This Nutrition Policy will provide guidelines for Educators, catering companies and families in planning nutritious, well-balanced snacks and meals for children. It will also provide examples of nutritious meals for families who choose to provide a bag lunch for their children.

It is the responsibility of the Program Manager to ensure that meals and snacks prepared at Jackman Community Daycare or by our catering company (a) conform to the standards set in the *Child Care and Early Years Act* (and its regulations), the *Canada Food Guide* and the City of Toronto's Assessment for Quality Improvement (b) are served at regular intervals throughout the day, (c) do not contain pork, and (d) provide nutrients necessary for growth and development.

Jackman Community Daycare provides catered meals (for a fee) plus snacks based on the number of hours in care per day and the program room:

- Nursery School receives one snack
- Preschool receives breakfast snack, lunch plus 2 afternoon snacks
- Kindergarten B & A receive 2 snacks after school
- Rooms 105 & 101 receive lunch and 2 snacks after school
- Rooms 207, 209 & 309 receive 2 snacks after school

The rule of thumb is that when children are in care more than 6 hours per day (such as on a PA day), then they will be provided with an AM snack in addition to their PM snacks.

This Nutrition Policy will be implemented as follows:

Lunches

Lunches prepared at Jackman Community Daycare or by our catering company will consist of at least one serving of milk or milk products, one serving of meat or meat alternative, one serving of grain products, and 2 servings of fruits or vegetables. We encourage parents who send their children to the Daycare with bag lunches to ensure such bag lunches contain a similar mix of food products.

Families with children in Preschool must purchase a catered lunch for their children, the cost of which is included in their monthly daycare fees. Kindergarten children in the B & A program are not in daycare at lunch. They bring their own bag lunch and eat in their kindergarten room, supervised by a school board Educators. Families with children in grades 1 & 2 enrolled in rooms 105 & 101 may choose to purchase a catered lunch for their children during the academic school year for a fee in addition to their monthly daycare fees. Arrangements for a catered lunch are made at the time of enrolment. However, families can start or stop the catered lunch program at any time, with one month's notice. The catering company can provide alternative lunches based on allergies or diet restrictions. Families will be asked to fill out the *Allergies and Health Concerns Form* at the time of enrolment informing Educators of food allergies and concerns. All meal substitutes will be clearly labeled by the catering company. The Program Manager coordinates with the catering company at least twice annually to review, create and update menus based on the children's food preferences, allergies and nutritional value.

For logistical reasons, children in rooms where a Daycare catered lunch is available (Preschool, Room 101 and Room 105) may not participate in the School's lunch program. If there is a school field trip and your child is not present at lunch-time, the daycare is unable to save lunch so catered families must send a lunch.

The daycare will provide milk (or a milk substitute) at lunch for all children who are in the daycare during lunchtime. Families, who do not want their child to drink the milk or milk substitute provided by the daycare, must provide a nut-free milk alternative.

Families with children enrolled in rooms 101 & 105 that opt out of the catered lunch program **must** send a healthy lunch for their child. Parents should place an ice pack in their child's lunch bag to keep food at a safe temperature. Microwavable items may be sent for lunch except on trip days; however, a thermos is recommended for hot food. The Daycare often has enough catered lunch to provide lunch for children who forget to bring their bag lunch. The program rooms are also stocked with cheese, pea butter, fresh fruit, vegetables, milk, bread, and cereal.

Jackman Community Daycare will provide sample menus to assist families in preparing bag lunches for their children. For environmental reasons and due to the school's commitment to limiting waste, we strongly recommend the use of reusable containers for transporting lunches. Children who bring their own lunch must bring home any and all garbage, recycling and un-eaten food. Parents will then have a better understanding of their children's eating habits at the Daycare.

Snacks

Snacks provide nutritional value as well as refreshment in a child's busy day. Jackman Community Daycare will provide snacks that promote good dental health at times of the day that will not interfere with a child's appetite at mealtime. Morning and after school snacks will consist of one serving from at least three food groups. We also provide a light snack at 5:30 that consists of one food group, normally a fruit or vegetable.

Beverages

Milk (or soy milk for children with milk intolerances) will be served at lunch and for some snacks. Families that do not want their child to drink the milk or milk substitute provided by the daycare, must provide a nut-free alternative. Water is available throughout the day. Educators are role models for children; therefore, Educators must not consume carbonated beverages in their original containers while children are present. Carbonated beverages will not be served to children, barring rare special occasions.

Food for Special Occasions

For special occasions, in-school celebrations, holidays, etc., exceptions to this Policy will be made, but the Daycare will include some nutritional foods. Due to a number of factors including serious allergies and nutritional preferences, parents are not allowed to bring in food treats for birthdays, etc.

Summer Camp

Families with children enrolled in grades 1 through 6 who attend the Daycare's summer camp must send a bag lunch with their children during the summer camp. Three snacks are provided each day.

Additional Information Regarding Food & Nutrition

Jackman Community Daycare recognizes that children come to our centre with a variety of dietary needs. JCD is dedicated to providing safe, wholesome food for all children and to ensuring accommodations for children with anaphylactic allergies. We will make a reasonable effort to accommodate other dietary needs. Staff will work closely with parents to find acceptable alternatives and always welcome the input of families to find the best foods for children in the daycare. The centre may be unable to accommodate all diets.

All Educators, students and volunteers should promote the consumption of foods with maximum nutritional value. Parents will be encouraged to provide a healthy breakfast and healthy foods at home and are asked to keep in mind the importance of good nutrition when preparing snacks and lunches. Foods and beverages high in calories, fat, salt, and sugar will be limited. Whenever possible, fresh fruit and vegetables will be served.

Educators will provide regular opportunities for children to prepare food and gain a positive attitude toward a wide variety of foods. Educators will model appropriate table etiquette and are role models for providing healthy eating habits to the children.

Parents with children enrolled in grades 1-2 and have been assigned rooms 101 or 105 may choose to purchase a catered lunch during the academic school year. Arrangements for catered lunch are made at the time of enrolment; however families can enter or leave the program at any time, with one month's notice. The catering company is able to provide alternative meals based on allergies. All meal substitutes will be clearly labeled by the catering company.

Snack and lunch menus are posted and on our website.

Families opting out of the catered lunch program need to send a nutritious lunch every day. Microwavable items may be sent for lunch except on trips. The daycare often has enough catered lunch to provide lunch for children who forget to bring their lunch. The

program rooms are also stocked with cheese, fresh fruit, vegetables, milk, juice, bread, and cereal to allow for a variety of food preferences.

The use of reusable containers for transporting lunches is recommended for environmental reasons. The school recycles and composts; however, children are asked to bring home any garbage and un-eaten food that they brought to school so parents can dispose of it properly and see what has and hasn't been consumed.

Milk and/or water will be served at snack times. Milk (or soy milk) and water will be served at lunch. Children are not allowed to consume carbonated beverages in the Daycare. The importance of proper nutrition and physical activity to lifelong good health will be demonstrated and taught to students through food served in the daycare setting and through classroom instruction.

Food will not be withheld from students as punishment and will not be offered as an incentive or reward.

Families are asked to fill out the *Allergies and Health Concerns Form* at the time of enrolment informing Educators of food allergies and intolerances.

In accordance with our Anaphylaxis Policy, Jackman Community Daycare is a nutfree environment. Information to this effect will be posted in prominent locations throughout the Daycare, communicated orally to visitors, Educators, volunteers and families, and is documented in our personnel manual and parent and volunteer handbooks.

Serving Sizes:

Food group	Range of serving size for children 1-6 years of age	Range of serving size for children six years and older
Grain Products	Either: ½ to 1 slice 50 ml to 125 ml ¼ cup to ½ cup	Either: ½ to 1 slice 125 ml to 175 ml ½ cup to ¾ cup
Vegetables	Either: ½ to a whole vegetable or fruit 125 ml 1/3 to ½ cup	Either: 1 whole vegetable or fruit 175 ml ³ / ₄ cup to 1 cup
Milk Products	Either: 125 ml to 175 ml ¹ / ₂ cup to ³ / ₄ cup	Either: 175 ml to 250 ml ³ / ₄ cup to 1 cup
Meat and Alternatives	Either: 30 g to 60 g 1 to 2 oz	Either: 60 g to 90 g 2 to 3 oz

Examples of bag lunches (Lunches should include 1 serving of meat or alternative, 1 serving of bread and cereal, and 2 servings of fruits & vegetables.)

Sample Menu #1

- Nitrate-free turkey in whole wheat pita wrap
- Cucumbers and carrots plus yogurt with added fruit

Sample Menu # 2

- Chicken legs & brown rice
- Green pepper sticks plus banana & clementine

Sample Menu #3

- Hot bean & veggie soup in a thermos
- Multi-Grain Crackers plus cantaloupe & apple slices
- Milk/water

Sample Menu #4

- Spaghetti & meat balls
- Orange quarters plus broccoli and cauliflower flowerets

In preparing children's lunches, we ask parents to be aware that the following foods are especially vulnerable to spoiling: certain dairy products, any dish made with cream sauce; meats, poultry, fish, sandwiches made with mayonnaise, or sandwich fillings containing mayonnaise. Please include an ice pack in your child's lunch bag to keep the food fresh. There is no room for children to put their lunch in the refrigerator.

No Smoking on Jackman Property

Jackman Public School is smoke-free. Smoking of any substance is prohibited at any time by anyone in the building, on the playground or anywhere on school property. No person is allowed to smoke, vape or hold lighted tobacco or any substance on the school property.

First Aid & CPR

All Daycare Educators are required to be certified in Standard First Aid and CPR, including Infant & Child, to ensure that all Educators are aware of what to do in an emergency situation.

Medical Certificates & Immunization Information

According to regulations outlined by the Toronto Public Health Department, a parent or guardian of a child registered in a licensed childcare program must provide one of the following prior to being admitted:

- An up-to-date record of their child's immunization, or
- A completed medical exemption form, which clearly states the medical reasons why the child cannot be immunized must be completed by a qualified medical practitioner, or
- A notarized document objecting to the immunization on the ground that the immunization conflicts with the parent/guardian's conscience or religious beliefs.

These requirements also apply to all staff working in childcare. If an outbreak occurs, any child who is not adequately immunized will not be able to attend the childcare facility unless the child receives the required vaccine or until the outbreak is over.

Administering Medication Policy

Jackman Community Daycare will administer only <u>medications prescribed by a medical doctor</u> to the children in accordance with the provincial legislation. This requires the following:

- 1. Parents must fill out the Medication Authorization Form for each medication. This provides written authorization, including the dosage and times any drug is to be given.
- 2. Parents must supply the Daycare with medication in the original container clearly labelled

- with the child's name, name of the drug, the dosage, the date of purchase and instructions for storage and administering the drug.
- 3. Parents must hand medication to a staff member to ensure safe storage. Unless specified by a doctor, no medications may be left in the cloakroom area, in a child's bag or cubby, or on their person.
- 4. If a doctor prescribes asthma medication or emergency allergy medication to a child AND if the doctor indicates on the prescription that the child is allowed to carry these medications, parents must do the following:
 - a. Provide the doctor's prescription to Educators
 - b. Complete the Medication Authorization form
 - c. Review with Educators when the child should be self-medicating.

Asthma medications and emergency allergy medications will be kept within reach of Educators so they are readily available in an emergency.

An RECE will be responsible for the administration of any all medications in their program room.

Due to the frequency and their long-term daily usage, sunscreen, diaper creams, lip balms, petroleum jelly and hand sanitizers are not considered medications and therefore will be administered as needed, as long as they are non-prescription and/or are not for acute (symptomatic) treatment, whether they have a DIN or not. There is a blanket authorization form available in the daycare office and on the website.

Herbal and Over-the-Counter Remedies

We do not permit any herbal remedies or non-prescription over-the-counter medicine to be administered to the children during the time they are in our care.

Dealing with Illness

If a child becomes ill during the day, and is unable to fully participate in the program, their parents will be contacted immediately to arrange to take the child home. Parents are asked to exercise good judgment and keep children at home while ill, seeking medical attention as needed. Public Health requires that children be symptom-free for 24 hours before returning to school and daycare. Therefore, if your child is sick at night, you must keep them home the next day. If an outbreak is declared by Public Health, you will be required to keep your child away for 48 hours.

Symptoms, which are signs of possible pending infection or disease and for which a child should be kept home or may be sent home, include but are not limited to:

- Fever over 38.5C/100.4F
- Signs of a cold: cough, sore throat, watery eyes, green or yellow mucus discharge from the nose or eyes
- Unusual behaviour related to a cold or fever, or fever-like symptoms such as lack of energy or appetite.
- Vomiting, diarrhea
- Headache or earache
- Discharge and/or inflammation of the eye (conjunctivitis/pink eye)
- Rash, unless the cause is determined to be non-contagious

Our policies and procedures for dealing with sick children are as follows:

- If your child is not feeling well enough to FULLY participate in the program, please keep them home until they are well enough to return.
- Sick children must be excluded from the daycare until they are no longer contagious, so as not to expose other children and Educators.
- If your child has a fever of 38.5C/100.4F (auxiliary) or above, do not bring them to Daycare until they have been fever-free & medication free for <u>24 hours</u>
- If your child has vomited or has diarrhea, do not bring them to Daycare until at least 24 hours after their last bout of diarrhea and/or vomiting.
- If your child arrives at the Daycare with symptoms or possible illness or disease, you will be requested to take your child home.
- If above symptoms manifest while your child is at the Daycare, or if he/she has a significant accident, we will contact you immediately. As much as possible, ill children will be isolated and parents will be requested to pick them up immediately.
- If your child goes home mid-day, sick with vomiting or diarrhea, they may not return until at least 24 hours from the time they went home or 24 hours after their last symptom, whichever comes later.
- In the event that a situation arises with a child that is beyond the capacity of the Educators to properly care for and at the same time ensure the smooth functioning of the program, parents will be asked to pick up the child as soon as possible.
- If Toronto Public Health declares an Outbreak in the Daycare or School, you
 will be required to keep your child home for <u>48 hours</u> after the last bout of
 diarrhea or vomiting.
- In a genuine emergency, we will call 911 for assistance and then immediately call emergency contacts.

Communicable Diseases

Parents are required to list all past illnesses, operations, accidents or communicable diseases on their child's Emergency Information Form. If your child contracts a communicable disease, (i.e. Chicken Pox, Strep Throat, etc.) please notify us so we can pass the information on to other families, along with Public Health's recommendations. A note from your doctor may be required for your child to be re-admitted to the Daycare following an illness.

Emergency Pandemic Influenza Response Plan

This quideline will be reviewed & revised as new information becomes available to us.

Communication Plan

Jackman Community Daycare will communicate with Educators, parents/guardians and the general public as information becomes available to us through the outgoing telephone message on the Executive Director/ Supervisor's voice mail **416-466-8715**, **ext. 226**.

During a pandemic outbreak, alternative forms of technology may be used such as email the daycare's website: www.jackmancommunitydaycare.ca

Two primary communication systems of Toronto Public Health (TPH) authorities will be:

- A telephone hotline that will be staffed 7 days a week, from 8:30 am to 11:00 pm.
- The TPH website, www.toronto.ca/health/pandemicflu/pandemicflu plan.htm where information will be posted as soon as it becomes available.

During the school year, Jackman Community Daycare will follow the TDSB's lead and the TDSB's Pandemic Response plan. A copy of this plan is located in each of the childcare rooms as well as the daycare office. For your personal copy of the plan, go to www.tdsb.on.ca. The TDSB **Pandemic Response Update Hotline is (416) 397-2400.**

Emergency Contact Lists

JCD maintains an up-to-date hard copy list of contact information for Educators, parents/guardians/emergency contacts, Toronto Public Health, and Ministry officials. Contact lists will be used to obtain current health update and to keep our stakeholders informed.

Symptoms of Influenza

Influenza-like symptoms include sudden onset fever, headache, chills, physical exhaustion and dry cough. Subsequent onset of sore throat, stuffy or runny nose and worsening cough may occur. Children may also feel sick to their stomach, vomit or have diarrhea. Elderly and immune compromised people may not develop a fever.

Children with influenza-like symptoms must stay home

The Canadian Pandemic Influenza Plan recommends that parents should not send children to daycare if they have been exposed to an individual with influenza-like symptoms within a three-day period. Parents are expected to telephone the centre and report absences due to influenza-like symptoms.

When a child develops influenza-like symptoms while at daycare, the ill child will be isolated as much as possible, assisted with the use of tissues for sneezing/coughing and with hand washing. Parents will be called to immediately pick up their ill child. Toronto Public Health recommends adults stay home for at least 5 days after the onset of influenza symptoms (seven days for young children) or period of communicability, if known.

Food Services

If a pandemic emergency is declared, the provision of food and catering services will continue as long as it is deemed safe by the health authorities. Parents and children will be informed of changes through memos home. In the event that the daycare's catering service is interrupted by a pandemic, the daycare will maintain or secure a supply of food that can be prepared by Educators.

Tours/New Admissions

Visitors to the daycare and tours for families applying for daycare will not be permitted during an influenza pandemic. New admissions will continue as normal; families will be informed of the daycare's state of health at the time of the scheduled enrolment.

Prevention and Education

- Practice hand-washing, sneezing and coughing etiquette
- All shared sensory activities will be discontinued
- Enhance cleaning and disinfecting of surfaces that are frequently touched
- Coordinate with school to control spread

Changes in Program Delivery or Closure

Toronto Public Health or the Ministry of Education may be required to close the daycare in response to a rapidly spreading virus or, if, due to Educators illness, the caregiver-to-child ratio falls below legislative requirement. This could be to reduce the possibility of

infections, because there are insufficient Educators to supervise students or there are other situations that would result in closure.

In the unlikely event that the daycare is forced to close due to a pandemic outbreak, the daycare will be unable to refund fees incurred for the duration of the closure. As we are required to continue to compensate Educators and other service providers (i.e. caterer, internet and phone provider, etc.), existing fees would be needed to cover these fixed monthly costs. We appreciate your understanding in this matter.

Jackman Community Daycare's service continuity plan will be integrated with the City of Toronto's Emergency Plan and the Toronto Pandemic Plan.

While we have tried to make this a comprehensive policy, the Board of Directors reserves the right to make changes as new issues arise.

Health & Hygiene

Good hygiene in any situation is important, extremely so in a Daycare setting. Therefore, we adhere to the following:

- Shoes are to be worn at all times, except when children are engaged in play in the quiet area or on the carpet.
- Socks are almost always worn.
- Carpets are vacuumed and floors are mopped nightly.
- Hands are washed before preparing or consuming any food products and following toileting. For maximum protection, an antibacterial soap will be used.
- When soap and water are not available, children will disinfect their hands using handsanitizer.
- A dishwasher is available to disinfect and clean dishes and toys
- Disposable utensils (paper cups, plates, and cutlery) are used when appropriate.
- Tables are cleaned with a disinfectant before and after use for meals and snacks.
- If you would like to send a toothbrush and toothpaste for your child, please do so.

Sexual Health Education Policy

Sexuality is an important part of the personality of every human being; it includes the physical, physiological, psychological, social, emotional, cultural and ethical dimensions of sex and gender. Sexuality is a basic need and aspect of being human, which cannot be separated from other aspects of life. It influences our thoughts, feelings, actions and interactions. Jackman Community Daycare is committed to raising sexually healthy children by teaching them the facts, values, responsibility and self-esteem. It is the responsibility of the Program Manager to ensure that Educators are trained in child development, including the sexual development of children and to ensure that Educators, parents and children abide by the Jackman Community Daycare *Code of Conduct* and the Ministry regulations for reporting Child Abuse. Educators act as positive role models for children and families.

Educators teach appropriate sexuality language using dictionary or polite terms for body parts. Children have the right to learn and grow in a bias-free, sexually healthy environment. They also have the right to privacy and to be treated with respect. Educators respond to children's questions and comments about sexuality with honesty and openness. They regularly provide opportunities that enable children to learn through their own observations. Books and other written materials, pictorials, anatomically correct dolls, puppets and toys depicting a variety of healthy relationships and workshops are provided to

encourage positive learning about sexuality for Educators, parents and children. Children are clearly and directly told what age appropriate behaviour is without making them feel guilty. Children are encouraged to tell each other how they feel and to speak up for themselves.

We encourage families to maintain an open dialogue with their children and the Daycare Educators so that we can work together to foster healthy sexual development in the children. Some information and particular topics around sexuality are better addressed by families in their own way at home. Information is shared with the children based on their chronological age and social emotional developmental age. Parents are notified when their children raise issues or questions so they can facilitate discussions at home.

Gentle, non-obtrusive touches that support positive feelings of self and others are encouraged between Educators and children. Educators provide equal opportunities for boys and girls to feel valuable and capable; gender role stereotypes and use of sexist language are discouraged. Children are provided with the appropriate language and reminded of the negative impact of using sexist language. Incidents will be addressed on a case-by-case basis and parents will be notified immediately if their child has been involved in an incident. If children persist in using sexist language, they may be asked to leave the Daycare as per Jackman Community Daycare's *Code of Conduct*. Educators remind children in a gentle manner that self-pleasuring is a private matter that needs to take place at home in the privacy of their bedrooms or bathrooms. Children are taught that their bodies are private and not to be touched by anyone without their permission.

While "toilet talk" and "street language" are used by many children, they will be discouraged at the Daycare. We strive to create an inclusive climate where everyone feels welcomed, appreciated and accepted. As such, children will be encouraged to experiment with toys, dress-up clothes, and make choices about the toys and peers that they play with. Educators attempt to purchase toys that are non-biased and not gender specific. Ample opportunities are provided for children to play with toys and take part in play situations that are traditionally associated with the other gender.

Educators are trained in child development; as such, they are aware of typical behaviours for children's body exploration and play. Sexual behavioural norms and behaviours that may be of concern will be posted in the program rooms to remind Educators, children and families of developmental norms. Contact information for Toronto Public Health will also be posted for families to seek additional information or resources.

Pediculosis (Head Lice)

Head lice are a nuisance that can happen to anyone. Lice are a problem that the Daycare is concerned about. Although having lice is not a major health risk and does not cause any illness, it is in the best interest of all concerned that we have a policy, not only to encourage parents to check their child's hair, but also to prevent the spread of head lice if a case is found in the Daycare. Head lice checks will take place as needed.

Parents are expected to inform Daycare and School Educators of any occurrences, to prevent the further spread of this nuisance. If lice or nits are found on your child we will let you know when you pick your child up. Until you arrive, your child will be kept away from other children to prevent possibly spreading lice to other children. You must treat for lice until the lice and nits have been eliminated. It is advisable to remove <u>all</u> nits. You must make

arrangements for daycare Educators to check your child's hair before dropping your child back into the daycare.

Emergency Routines: Fire Drills, Lock Downs and Hold & Secures

Each program room conducts monthly emergency routines so that all children and Educators practice dealing with emergencies such as fire drills, lock downs and hold and secure routines.

Travelling in Pairs

From time to time, children may be out of their program room running errands, using the washroom or returning to their classroom for forgotten items. Daycare Educators will ensure that children travel in pairs for safety reasons.

Toileting and Washroom Visits

We assume that all children are toilet trained by the time they start at Jackman Community Daycare. To adhere to recommendations from Toronto Public Health and due to the lack of space, the daycare does not have an appropriate diaper changing facility. Therefore, we strongly recommend that parents work on toilet training before their child starts at Jackman. Every attempt will be made to accommodate children with varying developmental abilities and special needs.

All Preschool children will have direct access to in-room toilet stalls for washroom use any time throughout the day. This also applies to some daycare programs located in kindergarten classrooms that have toilet facilities. Children in these rooms may use the washroom facilities at any time. A staff member always accompanies Nursery School children to the washroom. Children in Grades 1-6 are free to ask permission to use the girls or boys bathrooms located on each floor. For safety reasons, children in grades 1-6 must go with a partner to the washroom.

Injuries and Incidents

Injuries and accidents are documented and communicated to parents verbally and through an email. An *Accident Report Form* or an *Incident Report Form will need to be signed* at pick up time. Parents are notified of serious injuries immediately. In the event of a serious accident or injury to a child on TDSB property during childcare hours, the Executive Director/ Supervisor will complete the school's OSBIE Incident Report Form and provide a copy to the principal. On occasion, an incident may occur that causes undue questions or concerns for children and/or families. Whenever possible, consistent information will be communicated via email, memo, or in person to all families involved or affected by the incident by the end of the day at pickup time. The PM is responsible for providing a copy of all accident and incident reports to families via email in a timely manner.

Temporary Disruption of Service - Emergency Closures / Weather Closures

The Daycare's Emergency Management Policies & Procedures are posted on the Daycare's information board and available on our website. In the event that the daycare is forced to close due to unforeseen circumstances such as a fire or burst pipes, Jackman Community Daycare will relocate temporarily to St. Barnabas Church, located at 175

Hampton Ave (Chester/ Danforth). Parents will be informed about the relocation by telephone or email. Parent fees will not be refunded for brief emergency closures.

If the daycare is forced to close due to other unforeseen circumstances (i.e. epidemic or caretakers' strike), the Board, with consultation from the Ministry of Education and Toronto Public Health, will look at the severity of the situation in order to determine how long the daycare may need to be closed. For extreme weather closures, the decision to close rests entirely with the TDSB; if the school is closed, then daycare is closed. A portion of parent fees may be refunded and/or credited for unforeseen closures lasting longer than two weeks, at the discretion of the Board of Directors.

TDSB Job Action / Strike - The daycare remains open during labour disruptions so long as the school remains open. The decision to open or close the school rests entirely with the TDSB. If the school is closed then the daycare will also be closed. The daycare will communicate with parents on an ongoing basis to provide updates and information relating to job action and program or financial implications. Parents are encouraged to consult www.tdsb.on.ca or a media source for further information. In the event of a brief strike, all costs related to providing care from 7:30 am-6 pm will be absorbed by the daycare. In the event of a strike persisting more than one week, additional fees may apply based on the current fee schedule, at the discretion of the Board of Directors.

Notice of Temporary Disruptions of Service

Jackman Community Daycare will notify clients if there is a planned or unexpected disruption of a facility or a service that persons with a disability use to access our services. The notice will be posted at the entrance of Jackman School and as well as being provided verbally, electronically or in person as applicable. The notice will include the following information:

- That a facility or service is unavailable.
- The anticipated duration of the disruption.
- The reason for the disruption.
- Alternative facilities or services, if available.

JACKMAN COMMUNITY DAYCARE'S PROGRAM STATEMENT



This Program Statement document captures the philosophy and goals that guide our program for our children. It describes the strategies we use to realize these goals, the plans of action to execute the strategies, the practices to implement, monitor and evaluate those action plans, and to continually improve our performance.

Jackman Community Daycare's Philosophy

Jackman Community Daycare provides a positive learning environment that enhances the personal development of each child. Through play experiences and guidance by trained educators, the children are provided with an emergent curriculum that will stimulate the 5 areas of development:

- 1. **Physical** (gross and fine motor)
- 2. **Social** (awareness, respect, ability to share and cooperate)
- 3. **Communication** (verbal and non-verbal)
- 4. **Self-esteem** (self-awareness and positive self-image)
- 5. **Cognitive** (comprehension, problem-solving, and skill acquisition)

We believe that children are competent, capable of complex thinking, curious and rich in

potential. As such, children are guided by skilled Registered Early Childhood Educators (RECEs) who establish a flexible program in an inclusive, supportive, and non-discriminatory environment. Children's ideas are the crux of the emergent curriculum that is based on the interests and needs of the children. Open communication between and among Educators, children, families and the school community is crucial to realizing a warm and safe environment in which the children at Jackman Community Daycare can play, learn and thrive.

We provide programs to support our holistic approach to child development, including sports, dramatic and creative arts, self-help skills, and science experiences. Children are encouraged, but not forced, to participate in all activities. We strive to provide a stimulating program that offers services to children, families and the community, within the framework of The City of Toronto's Assessment for Quality Improvement (AQI), the Child Care and Early Years Act (CCEYA) and ideologies in Ontario's Pedagogy for the Early Years "How Does Learning Happen?" These guide our practice.

Educators provide parents with the opportunity to discuss their child's progress through on-going discussions, and parent meetings if necessary or requested. If there are any problems or concerns regarding any child, your child's teachers will discuss it with parents so that we are all working together.

At Jackman Community Daycare, our goal is to help foster anti-racist views and avoid gender biased values, attitudes and practices. Our programs and activities reflect the ethno-cultural diversity of Toronto and promote respect and appreciation of differences. We believe capturing and documenting our practice is a form of reinforcement of the learning process for educators, family and children.

Values that we embrace include:

- Creating an inclusive enriched childcare environment
- Respecting all children's beliefs, culture, language, and experiences acquired from their family and community
- Promoting health and well-being
- Fostering the children's exploration, play and inquiry
- Capturing and documenting our practice reinforces learning
- Supporting all children's ability to self-regulate, so children feel comfortable and confident
- Fostering the children's health and well-being indoors and outdoors
- Forming trusting relationships with children and their families
- Providing everyone with a sense of belonging

 With the nurturing support of educators, children learn to: care about other people; understand other's feelings; cooperate and share; express their opinions; resolve conflicts; and develop self-competence, self-worth, and self-regulation

Ways we support our values include:

- Before working with children, all new staff, students and volunteers will review and acknowledge this program statement document. Annually thereafter and if modified, all staff, students and volunteers will review the program statement document. All staff, students and volunteers are responsible for implementing the approaches outlined in the program statement when they are applicable. Any time an educator is interacting with a child it is expected that the approaches for positive and responsive interactions will be implemented.
- On-going reflection of goals and strategies at monthly staff meetings. Regularly include agenda item to discuss performance against the program statement and plan for improvement
- This is captured in the bullet above. Gather together with staff annually to review and reflect on our performance and capture outcomes and set goals for the next period
- Share "performance outcomes and goals review" with Board and document and incorporate their feedback
- Budget a professional development investment for each staff and align the professional development with the program statement needs
- The annual employee performance review will include a self-assessment of several
 of the key strategies to create the conditions promoted by the HDLH document.
 Staff will annotate the assessment with an example of each and identify goals for
 improvement for the next year.

Our Strategies

Strategies to achieve our program statement are guided by the work done on Ontario's Pedagogy for the Early Years, "How Does Learning Happen?" We understand that learning and development happen within the context of relationships among children, families, educators, and their environments. We understand that for children to grow and flourish, the following four foundational conditions need to exist:

- A sense of Belonging,
- A sense of Well-Being,
- Opportunities and support for *Engagement*, and
- Opportunities and support for *Expression*.

We will adopt the following 11 approaches to support these conditions:

- 1. To promote the health, safety and well-being of young children, families and educators
- Educators will sign children in/out on our attendance along with ongoing verifications throughout the day
- Educators will engage in open communication with parents regarding the wellbeing of their children
- When children return to daycare from being off sick educators will use a quick health check to make sure they are well enough to return to daycare
- During an outbreak we will close sensory activities and strive to keep parents informed and updated about the outbreak
- Educators will position themselves to make sure they are able to observe the children properly
- One of the goals of our program is to promote healthy eating. We provide snacks to all of our programs and a catered lunch to:
 - All Preschool children
 - JK & SK children on PA Days and school holidays
 - Children in grades 1-4 in rooms 101 and 105 who opt for a catered lunch
- Parents are responsible for making us aware of any health concerns and allergies
 at the time of registration and updating the forms as needed. For anaphylaxis
 allergies, parents must also supply an up-to-date Epi-Pen to be kept in the
 daycare. Allergy lists are posted in each room and all educators are informed of
 restrictions/ allergies before they begin their first day of work. Educators sign off on
 a yearly basis indicating they are aware of any allergies
- Educators disinfect according to program guidelines. Tables are disinfected daily and/or after each use
- Public Health posters regarding hand washing, diapering and toileting are posted in or near each washroom and/or room sink. Educators encourage children to wash hands regularly and according to Public Health recommendations
- Educators engage in age appropriate discussions regarding sexual health (consent, respect, proper language of body parts, etc.)

2. To support positive and responsive interactions between educators, children and families

- Educators attend monthly team meetings during the school year to share ideas, concerns, strategies, etc.
- Educators are monitored on their use of behaviour guidance techniques

- Educators see themselves as part of the learning environment
- Educators ask open ended questions
- Educators say "let's find out together"
- Educators share a sense of joy in learning and when engaging with children
- Educators offer the children opportunities to engage in small group activities
- Educators provide ample learning materials to avoid conflicts and provide many different learning experiences
- Educators will greet children, parents and other educator upon arrivals and departures
- When concerns arise educators will respond in a timely manner and be available and approachable for parents
- Educators strive to respond to each individual child's needs
- Educators focus on helping the child understand their feelings and emotions and provide support to help children regulate their behaviour. Children benefit socially, emotionally and physically from our positive approach.

The following are unacceptable behaviour guidance strategies and are not permitted at any time under any circumstances:

- 1. Corporal punishment
- 2. Harsh or degrading measures that may humiliate or undermine a child's selfrespect and self-esteem
- 3. Exposing a child to harsh or derogatory language
- 4. Depriving a child of basic needs such as food, shelter, clothing or bedding, sleep and toileting
- 5. Confining a child by locking the exits of the centre or using a locked or lockable space to separate the child from other children (except in an emergency lockdown situation).

Violations of these or other prohibited practices will be immediately addressed by management. Discipline may include verbal or writing warnings, suspension, dismissal and/or reporting the incident to CAS and the College of ECEs.

3. To encourage children to interact and communicate in a positive way and support their ability to self-regulate

- Educators will role model positive communication between-educator/educator, educator/ child, educator/parent and educator/school personnel.
- Children will be encouraged to make choices and problem-solve
- Educators will respect children's ideas, opinions and feelings and encourage children to express themselves in a nonjudgmental environment
- Educators will provide opportunities for self-regulation by providing a quiet space when possible
- Educators will arrange the classroom so it is inviting and allows for positive social interactions

4. To foster exploration and inquiry that is play-based. Evidence from diverse fields of study tells us that when children are playing, they are learning.

- Educators will plan their curriculum based on the children's interests
- Meaningful hands-on experiences are provided for the children recognizing the children's individual levels of development
- Materials are accessible and/or available to children and educators provide experiences that promote development in all domains
- Children are encouraged to move materials throughout all interest areas to support their natural curiosity
- Educators will encourage children to take reasonable risks in play so they learn to trust themselves.

5. To provide child-initiated and adult-supported experiences that foster development.

- Through regular observations, educators will document children's interests. These observations will feed into the weekly emergent curriculum
- Educators provide an opportunity to have the children's input in the program planning process
- Educators will research exciting, challenging and stimulating ideas to enhance the program
- Educators will provide ample materials to support individual learning and choice
- Educators will provide field trip experiences based on the children's interests
- Educators will invite visitors onsite based on the children's interests including parents who are interested

6. To plan for and create positive learning environments and experiences in which each child's learning and development will be supported

- Educators will set up all areas of development in ways that invite and encourage play and engagement
- Educators will provide a variety of materials to represent the different abilities and interests of the children
- Educators will refer to the "How Does Learning Happen?" document when designing the program
- Educators will offer flexible programming
- Educators will include family traditions and special celebrations in their program
- Educators will provide learning opportunities that support inquiry
- Educators will use photo documentation as a means to capture learning

- 7. To incorporate indoor and outdoor play, as well as active play, rest and quiet time into the day, and give consideration to the unique needs of the children receiving child care.
 - Educators will provide plenty of both planned and spontaneous indoor and outdoor play experiences
 - Educators will support individual choices when playing indoor and outdoor
 - Educators will provide a quiet time for children to rest their bodies, as needed
 - Educators will provide a variety of equipment and activities (organized & freeplay) to support gross motor play
 - Educators will encourage children to engage in reasonable risk when playing indoors and outdoors (climbing on monkey bars, building tall block structures, etc.)
 - Educators will encourage the children to challenge their abilities and think for themselves
 - Educators will encourage children to choose activities that interest them and try new things

8. To foster the engagement of and communications with parents about the program and their children.

- Community is Jackman Community Daycare's middle name. All families are welcome and part of our community. We continually strive to establish and maintain a sense of belonging for all children, families and staff.
- Jackman will host orientation sessions with new parents
- Jackman will encourage parents to complete the satisfaction surveys
- Educators will share developmental checklists with parents and follow up if we suspect development concerns
- Educators will share photos, observations and pedagogical documentation with parents.
- Educators will greet parents and children at drop off and pick up times
- Jackman will engage families by hosting family activities and events and by regularly inviting parents to stay a while at drop off and pick up times
- Educators will invite parents to share their family traditions, dishes, language and celebrations
- Educators will provide families with monthly newsletters and calendars
- Jackman will offer resources and workshops for families based on family needs and interests
- Jackman invites parents to attend the Daycare's Annual General Meeting in June

- 9. To actively engage with community partners and provide opportunities for the children and families to develop close connections with a range of community supports.
 - Jackman Community Daycare is an integral part of the Jackman School community. We will continue to work closely with the TDSB staff and community through ongoing communication and sharing of resources
 - Educators will inform parents about access to a Resource Consultant or other supports as needed
 - Educators will provide workshops for families hosted by outside agencies as needed
 - Educators will provide children with Special Programming activities (sports, chess, yoga, dance, science, art, music, etc.)
 - Educators will invite families to share their talents/careers with our programs (guitar, cooking, police officer, etc.)
- 10. To strengthen the capacity of educators to collaborate effectively with children, families and their colleagues through the provision of ongoing opportunities for continuous professional learning.
- The Daycare supports RECEs by paying their annual dues at the College of ECEs
- Educators are provided the opportunity to attend Continuous Professional Learning (CPL) workshops. Staff are financially supported to pursue CPL opportunities through the Daycare's Educational Assistance Policy
- Educators are encouraged to share professional learning materials with their peers at staff meetings
- Management will meet with staff annually to review and reflect on staff performance and set goals for the next period
- Educators are provided with a positive and professional work environment
- Educators are given the time and space to meet daily with their room partner to allow for collaboration of program ideas
- Educators are given annual reviews to celebrate their successes
- Educators are committed to ongoing professional development and to be reflective practitioners

11. To document and review the impact of the strategies set up above on the children and families

- Educators will display photo documentation throughout the program
- Educators will share their observations and documentations with parents
- Educators will discuss developmental checklist with parents and provide support for the children where indicated need exists
- A standing agenda item on Reflective Practice will be included on staff meeting agendas to provide an opportunity for on-going reflection
- The Daycare is committed to ongoing reflection and improvement. We will monitor
 the effectiveness on an annual basis. This may include surveying parents and/or
 staff to assess performance against the 11 goals

Any questions about this Program Statement should be directed to Donna Spreitzer Jackman.donna@bellnet.ca or Karen Anthony at jackmandavcare@bellnet.ca

Parent and Child Code of Conduct

I have read and clearly understand the *Parent Handbook* of Jackman Community Daycare and agree to abide by the policies and procedures contained within. Any revisions to these policies or new policies created by the Board of Directors will be communicated in writing. I further understand that not adhering to Jackman Community Daycare policies and procedures may result in services being withdrawn.

As part of the contract with Jackman Community Daycare, the Daycare reserves the right to withdraw or deny services if it is believed that the particular needs of your child or family cannot be appropriately met. The decision for suspension and/or withdrawal will be based on, but not limited to, the following types of incidents:

- Extreme or repeated physical acts against other children and/or Educators (hitting, biting, or any other form of physical threat or assault).
- Non-compliance of Educator's direction.
- Verbal attacks on other children and/or Educators, which include the use of threats, name-calling, teasing as well as repeated profane or degrading language.
- · Racial or other discriminatory incidents.
- A child who leaves the centre without permission and/or leaves the care of centre Educators on or offsite. (This will result in an automatic one-day withdrawal from daycare services.)
- Any verbal or physical abuse by a child or child's family member.

We realize that occurrences and disputes will occur among children and it is not our intent to exclude children over normal developmental incidents that assist them in acquiring problem-solving skills. However, as individual needs vary in terms of environment and program, some children many not benefit from the program offered in this centre. We will make every effort to meet the needs of your child, which may require the assistance of an outside agency. If the behaviours still occur and it is still deemed that we are unable to meet the needs of you or your child, then services will be withdrawn, with approval from the Board of Directors.

Name of Child	Signature of Child	
Signature of Parent/Guardian	Date	

A copy of this form is included in your registration package. All children and parents are required to sign and abide by the *Parent and Child Code of Conduct*. For younger children, please review the rules in a way your child can understand, prior to having them sign it. Thank you.

Daycare Fees for 2020

Part-Time Nursery School (1/2 Day Program September - June) \$31.75 /day

Preschool Room 107 (12 month program Sept-Aug) \$1450/month

JK Room 107 A (12 month program Sept-Aug)

\$895/ month

* The JK program has a blended fee so that families pay the same monthly fee. The cost of Summer Camp is \$66.70/day & \$35.99 on School Days

SK Room 207A (10 month program Sept-June)

\$740 / month

Grade 1 Room 105 & Grade 2 Room 101 (10 month programs)

Catered Lunch provided \$715 / month

Non-Catered Lunch \$560 / month

Grade 3 Room 207, Grade 4 Room 108 & Grade 5/6 Room 309 \$495 / month

Summer Camp Grades 1-6

\$336 / week

- In the summer we consolidate our programs and run 2 Summer Camp rooms for the older children. All Children going into Grades 1to 6 in September must register for a minimum of two (2) weeks of Summer Camp to hold their spot for September. Summer Camp is \$336 per week. Summer Camp registration information will be available in the spring.
- Fees are payable by post-dated cheques or through pre-authorized payment. Families with more than one child in the daycare must combine fees and submit one payment per month.